LATTICE SEMICONDUCTOR CORP

Form 10-Q October 29, 2018 Table of Contents

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549 FORM 10-Q (Mark One) QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 FOR THE QUARTERLY PERIOD ENDED SEPTEMBER 29, 2018 TRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OR 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF []1934 FOR THE TRANSITION PERIOD FROM TO Commission file number 000-18032 LATTICE SEMICONDUCTOR CORPORATION (Exact name of Registrant as specified in its charter) State of Delaware 93-0835214 (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.) organization) 111 SW Fifth Ave, Ste 700, Portland, OR 97204 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code) (503) 268-8000 (Registrant's telephone number, including area code) Indicate by check mark whether the Registrant (1) has filed all reports required to be filed by Section 13 or 15(d) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the Registrant was required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such filing requirements for the past 90 days. Yes [X] No [ ] Indicate by check mark whether the registrant has submitted electronically every Interactive Data File required to be submitted pursuant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T (§232.405 of this chapter) during the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period as the registrant was required to submit such files). Yes [X] No [ ] Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accelerated filer, a non-accelerated filer, a smaller reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See the definitions of "large accelerated filer," "accelerated filer," "smaller reporting company," and "emerging growth company" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act. (Check one): Large accelerated filer [ ] Accelerated filer [X] Non-accelerated filer [ ] Smaller reporting company [ ] Emerging growth company [ ] If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if the registrant has elected not to use the extended transition period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the Exchange Act. [] Indicate by check mark whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act). Yes [ ] No [X] Number of shares of common stock outstanding as of October 22, 2018 129,525,043

# Table of Contents

LATTICE SEMICONDUCTOR CORPORATION QUARTERLY REPORT ON FORM 10-Q TABLE OF CONTENTS

PART 1	I.FINANCIAL INFORMATION	Page
Item 1.	Financial Statements (unaudited)	<u>4</u>
	Consolidated Statements of Operations – Three and Nine Months Ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017 (unaudited)	<u>4</u>
	Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss) – Three and Nine Months Ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017 (unaudited)	<u>5</u>
	Consolidated Balance Sheets - September 29, 2018 and December 30, 2017 (unaudited)	<u>6</u>
	Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows – Nine Months Ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017 (unaudited)	7
	Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements (unaudited)	9
Item 2.	Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations	<u>27</u>
Item 3.	Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosures About Market Risk	<u>42</u>
Item 4.	Controls and Procedures	<u>42</u>
PART II.	OTHER INFORMATION	
Item 1.	<u>Legal Proceedings</u>	<u>43</u>
Item 1A.	Risk Factors	<u>44</u>
Item 6.	Exhibits	<u>59</u>
	Signatures	<u>60</u>
2		

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Forward-Looking Statements

This Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q contains forward-looking statements within the meaning of Section 27A of the Securities Act of 1933, as amended, and Section 21E of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. These involve estimates, assumptions, risks, and uncertainties. Any statements about our expectations, beliefs, plans, objectives, assumptions, or future events or performance are not historical facts and may be forward-looking. We use words or phrases such as "anticipates," "believes," "could," "estimates," "expects," "intends," "plans," "predicts," "projects," "should," "continue," "ongoing," "future," "potential," and similar words or phrases to identify forward-looking statements.

Examples of forward-looking statements include, but are not limited to, statements about: our transitions to newly adopted accounting standards; the effect of new accounting standards on our consolidated financial statements and financial results; the effects of sales mix on our gross margin in the future; our judgments involved in revenue recognition; our strategies and beliefs regarding the markets in which we compete or may compete; our future investments in research and development; our expectations regarding cash provided by or used in operating activities; our expectations regarding royalties under collaborative agreements; our expectations regarding our ability to service our debt obligations; our expectations regarding restructuring charges under and timing of restructuring plans; our expectation regarding payment of foreign and U.S. federal income taxes; the sufficiency of our financial resources to meet our operating and working capital needs through at least the next 12 months; our intention to continually introduce new products and enhancements and reduce manufacturing costs; our expectation of production volumes and the associated revenue streams for certain mobile handset providers; our continued participation in or sources of revenue from standard setting initiatives or consortia that develop and promote the High-Definition Multimedia Interface ("HDMI") and Mobile High-Definition Link ("MHL") specifications including our expectations regarding sharing of HDMI royalty revenues; our plans to continue to monetize our patent portfolio through sales of non-core patents; our ability to adequately remediate our material weakness; the adequacy of assembly and test capacity commitments; our expectations regarding taxes and tax adjustments, particularly with respect to the 2017 Tax Act; our expectations regarding the outcome of tax and other audits; our valuation allowance and uncertain tax positions; our beliefs regarding the adequacy of our liquidity, capital resources and facilities; our expectations regarding our implementation of a company-wide enterprise resource planning system; and our expectations regarding the impact of sanctions imposed by the United States Department of Commerce.

Forward-looking statements involve estimates, assumptions, risks, and uncertainties that could cause actual results to differ materially from those expressed in the forward-looking statements. The key factors, among others, that could cause our actual results to differ materially from the forward-looking statements included global economic conditions and uncertainty, including as a result of trade related restrictions or tariffs, the concentration of our sales in certain end markets, particularly as it relates to the concentration of our sales in the Asia Pacific region, market acceptance and demand for our existing and new products, our ability to license our intellectual property, any disruption of our distribution channels, the impact of competitive products and pricing, unexpected charges, delays or results relating to our restructuring plans, unexpected complications with our implementation of a company-wide enterprise resource planning system, the effect of any downturn in the economy on capital markets and credit markets, unanticipated taxation requirements or positions of the U.S. Internal Revenue Service or other taxing authority, unanticipated effects of tax reform, or unexpected impacts of accounting guidance. In addition, actual results are subject to other risks and uncertainties that relate more broadly to our overall business, including those more fully described herein and that are otherwise described from time to time in our filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission, including, but not limited to, the items discussed in "Risk Factors" in Item 1A of Part II of this Quarterly Report on Form 10-Q.

You should not unduly rely on forward-looking statements because our actual results could differ materially from those expressed in any forward-looking statements made by us. In addition, any forward-looking statement applies only as of the date on which it is made. We do not plan to, and undertake no obligation to, update any forward-looking statements to reflect events or circumstances that occur after the date on which such statements are made or to reflect

the occurrence of unanticipated events.

## **Table of Contents**

## PART I. FINANCIAL INFORMATION

ITEM 1. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

# LATTICE SEMICONDUCTOR CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS (unaudited)

		onths Ended	Nine Mont	
(In thousands, except per share data)		erSEsptember 30,	•	•
	2018	2017	2018	2017
Revenue:	ΦΩ <b>Ξ</b> ΩΩΩ	ф. о <b>л</b> 2 со	<b># 201 225</b>	<b>4.262.206</b>
Product	\$97,932	\$ 87,369	\$291,335	\$ 263,206
Licensing and services	3,552	4,602	11,487	27,489
Total revenue	101,484	91,971	302,822	290,695
Costs and expenses:				
Cost of product revenue	43,120	38,032	137,430	120,395
Cost of licensing and services revenue		617	259	4,937
Research and development	19,131	25,648	63,153	79,857
Selling, general, and administrative	21,775	21,290	69,886	67,133
Amortization of acquired intangible assets		8,526	13,982	25,777
Restructuring charges	90	3,071	5,495	4,713
Acquisition related charges		681	1,531	3,208
Impairment of acquired intangible assets	586	36,198	12,486	36,198
Gain on sale of building	_	(4,624)		(4,624)
Total costs and expenses	88,525	129,439	304,222	337,594
Income (loss) from operations	12,959	(37,468)	(1,400)	(46,899 )
Interest expense	(5,500)	(3,888)	(15,582)	(14,112)
Other expense, net	(452)	(2,027)	(246)	(2,104)
Income (loss) before income taxes	7,007	(43,383)	(17,228)	(63,115)
Income tax expense (benefit)	33	(331)	1,973	234
Net income (loss)	\$6,974	\$ (43,052 )	\$(19,201)	\$ (63,349 )
Net income (loss) per share:				
Basic	\$0.05	\$ (0.35)	\$(0.15)	\$ (0.52)
Diluted	\$0.05	\$ (0.35)	\$(0.15)	\$ (0.52)
Shares used in per share calculations:				
Basic	127,816	122,990	125,578	122,393
Diluted	129,474	122,990	125,578	122,393

See Accompanying Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

# **Table of Contents**

# LATTICE SEMICONDUCTOR CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS) (unaudited)

(In thousands)		Ionths Ended September 2017			nths Ended er <b>39</b> ptember 2017	30,
Net income (loss)	\$6,974	\$ (43,052	)	\$(19,201	) \$ (63,349	)
Other comprehensive income (loss:)						
Unrealized gain (loss) related to marketable securities, net of tax	14	(1	)	16	(72	)
Reclassification adjustment for (gains) losses related to marketable securities included in other expense, net of tax	(17)	37		(18	) 237	
Translation adjustment, net of tax	(584)	431		(1,124	) 1,381	
Change in actuarial valuation of defined benefit pension	_			_	(47	)
Comprehensive income (loss)	\$6,387	\$ (42,585	)	\$(20,327	) \$ (61,850	)

See Accompanying Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

# Table of Contents

# LATTICE SEMICONDUCTOR CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS (unaudited)

(In thousands, except share and par value data)	September 2018	29, December 30 2017
ASSETS	2010	2017
Current assets:		
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 107,893	\$ 106,815
Short-term marketable securities	9,600	4,982
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts	75,648	55,104
Inventories	66,381	79,903
Prepaid expenses and other current assets	24,143	16,567
Total current assets	283,665	263,371
Property and equipment, less accumulated depreciation of	25 724	40.402
\$139,310 at September 29, 2018 and \$131,260 at December 30, 2017	35,724	40,423
Intangible assets, net	24,977	51,308
Goodwill	267,514	267,514
Deferred income taxes	188	198
Other long-term assets	20,259	13,147
Total assets	\$ 632,327	\$ 635,961
LIABILITIES AND STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY		
Current liabilities:		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring)	\$ 46,929	\$ 54,405
Accrued payroll obligations	9,859	10,416
Current portion of long-term debt	14,104	1,508
Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors		17,250
Deferred licensing and services revenue		68
Total current liabilities	70,892	83,647
Long-term debt	261,035	299,667
Other long-term liabilities	39,274	34,954
Total liabilities	371,201	418,268
Contingencies (Note 16)		_
Stockholders' equity:		
Preferred stock, \$.01 par value, 10,000,000 shares authorized, none issued and		
outstanding	<del></del>	<del></del>
Common stock, \$.01 par value, 300,000,000 shares authorized; 129,275,000 shares		
issued and outstanding as of September 29, 2018 and 123,895,000 shares issued and	1,293	1,239
outstanding as of December 30, 2017		
Additional paid-in capital	732,073	695,768
Accumulated deficit	(469,662	) (477,862
Accumulated other comprehensive loss	(2,578	) (1,452
Total stockholders' equity	261,126	217,693
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$ 632,327	\$ 635,961
See Accompanying Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.		

# **Table of Contents**

# LATTICE SEMICONDUCTOR CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (unaudited)

Cash flows from operating activities:         S(19,201)         \$ (63,349)         1           Adjustments to reconcile net loss to net eash provided by operating activities:         2         1           Depreciation and amortization         30,740         45,591         4           Impairment of acquired intangible assets         12,486         3(598)         3           Amortization of debt issuance costs and discount         1,847         1,680         1           (Gain) loss on sale or maturity of marketable securities         (18         237         3           Gain on forward contracts         (105         7(72         3           Gain on disposal of fixed assets         (135         9,286         3         1,496         3           Gain on sale of building         —         1,4624         1         1         1,496         1	(In thousands)	Nine Months Ended September 39ptember 30, 2018 2017
Depreciation and amortization   12,486   36,198   Impairment of acquired intangible assets   12,486   36,198   12,486   36,198	Net loss	\$(19,201) \$ (63,349 )
Impairment of acquired intangible assets         12,486         36,198           Amortization of debt issuance costs and discount         1,847         1,680           Gain) loss on sale or maturity of marketable securities         (18         237           Gain on forward contracts         (105         ) 72         )           Stock-based compensation expense         9,908         9,286           Gain on disposal of fixed assets         (135         ) (197         )           Gain on sale of building         —         4,624         )           Loss on sale of assets and business units         —         1,496           Impairment of cost-method investment         266         692           Changes in assets and liabilities:         —         1,496           Accounts receivable, net         (18,736         20,687           Inventories         13,892         1,519           Prepaid expenses and other assets         (11,729         3,839           Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring)         1,661         (17,901         )           Accrued payroll obligations         (557         (2,002         )           Income taxes payable         309         (711         )           Deferred licensing and services revenue		30.740 45.591
Amortization of debt issuance costs and discount (Gain) loss on sale or maturity of marketable securities (Gain on forward contracts (Gain on sale of tixed assets (Gain on disposal of fixed assets (Gain on disposal of fixed assets (Gain on sale of building (Gain on sale of assets and business units (Gain on sale of sale of building (Gain on sale of assets and business units (Gain on sale of assets and business units (Gain on sale on sale on sale on sale sale on sale		
(Gain) loss on sale or maturity of marketable securities         (18 ) 237           Gain on forward contracts         (105 ) (72 )           Stock-based compensation expense         9,908 9,286           Gain on disposal of fixed assets         (135 ) (197 )           Gain on sale of building         — (4,624 )           Loss on sale of assets and business units         — 1,496           Impairment of cost-method investment         266 692           Changes in assets and liabilities:         — (18,736 ) 20,687           Accounts receivable, net         (18,736 ) 20,687           Inventories         13,892   1,519           Prepaid expenses and other assets         (11,729 ) 3,839           Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring)         1,661   (17,901 )           Accrued payroll obligations         (557 ) (2,002 )           Income taxes payable         309 (711 )           Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors         — 3,862           Deferred licensing and services revenue         (68 (485 )           Net cash provided by operating activities         20,560   35,746           Cash flows from investing activities         (9,603 ) (7,420 )           Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities         (9,603 ) (7,420 )           Proceeds from sale of building	•	
Gain on forward contracts         (105 ) (72 )         )           Stock-based compensation expense         9,908 9,286         9,286           Gain on disposal of fixed assets         (135 ) (197 )         )           Gain on sale of building         — (4,624 )         )           Loss on sale of assets and business units         — 1,496           Impairment of cost-method investment         266 692           Changes in assets and liabilities:         — (1,8736 ) 20,687           Accounts receivable, net         (18,736 ) 20,687           Inventories         13,892   1,519           Prepaid expenses and other assets         (11,729 ) 3,839           Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring)         1,661 (17,901 )           Accrued payroll obligations         (557 ) (2,002 )           Income taxes payable         309 (711 )           Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors         — 3,862           Deferred licensing and services revenue         (68 ) (485 )           Net cash provided by operating activities         20,560 35,746           Cash flows from investing activities         9,609           Purchases of marketable securities         9,609           Purchases of marketable securities         9,609           Proceeds from sale of building		
Stock-based compensation expense         9,908         9,286           Gain on disposal of fixed assets         (135         ) (197         )           Gain on sale of building         —         (4,624         )           Loss on sale of assets and business units         —         1,496           Impairment of cost-method investment         266         692           Changes in assets and liabilities:         —         13,892         1,519           Accounts receivable, net         (18,736         ) 20,687         1           Inventories         13,892         1,519         1,519           Prepaid expenses and other assets         (11,729         ) 3,839         Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring)         1,661         (17,901         )           Accrued payroll obligations         (557         ) (2,002         )           Income taxes payable         309         (711         )           Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors         —         3,862           Deferred licensing and services revenue         (68         ) (485         )           Net cash provided by operating activities         20,50         35,746           Cash flows from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities         5,000 <t< td=""><td>tari da da</td><td></td></t<>	tari da	
Gain on disposal of fixed assets         (135 ) (197 )         )           Gain on sale of building         — (4,624 )         )           Loss on sale of assets and business units         — 1,496         Inventorian assets and liabilities:           Accounts receivable, net         (18,736 ) 20,687         Inventories         Inventories         13,892   1,519         Inventorian assets and liabilities:         Inventories         113,892   1,519         Inventorian assets and ther assets         (11,729 ) 3,839         Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring)         1,661 (17,901 )         )         Accrued payroll obligations         (557 ) (2,002 )         )           Income taxes payable         309 (711 )         )         )         )         One ferred licensing and services revenue         (68 ) (485 )         )         )           Deferred licensing and services revenue         (68 ) (485 )         )         )         )         )           Net cash provided by operating activities         Vertain asset of and maturities of short-term marketable securities         5,000 9,689         9,689           Purchases of marketable securities         6,603 9,689         1         1           Purchases of marketable securities         6,610 9,603 17,420 1         )           Proceeds from sale of building         — 7,895         1		
Gain on sale of building         —         (4,624         )           Loss on sale of assets and business units         —         1,496           Impairment of cost-method investment         266         692           Changes in assets and liabilities:         —         (18,736         ) 20,687           Inventories         13,892         1,519         —           Prepaid expenses and other assets         (11,729         ) 3,839           Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring)         1,661         (17,901         )           Accrued payroll obligations         (557         (2,002         )           Income taxes payable         309         (711         )           Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors         —         3,862           Deferred licensing and services revenue         (68         (485         )           Net cash provided by operating activities         20,560         35,746           Cash flows from investing activities         (9,603         ) (7,420         )           Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities         9,689         P           Proceeds from sale of building         —         1,004         )           Cash paid for costs of sale of building <td< td=""><td></td><td></td></td<>		
Loss on sale of assets and business units	•	
Impairment of cost-method investment         266         692           Changes in assets and liabilities:         8           Accounts receivable, net         (18,736         ) 20,687           Inventories         13,892         1,519           Prepaid expenses and other assets         (11,729         ) 3,839           Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring)         1,661         (17,901         )           Accrued payroll obligations         (557         ) (2,002         )           Income taxes payable         309         (711         )           Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors         —         3,862           Deferred licensing and services revenue         (68         ) (485         )           Net cash provided by operating activities         20,560         35,746            Cash flows from investing activities:         ***         ***           Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities         5,000         9,689           Purchases of marketable securities         5,000         9,689           Purchases of marketable securities         6,617         1(1,004         )           Proceeds from sale of building         —         7,895           Cash paid for costs o	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	• •
Changes in assets and liabilities:   Accounts receivable, net   (18,736   20,687   1,519   1,519   1,519   1,519   1,519   1,611   1,729   3,839   1,519   1,611   1,729   3,839   1,619   1,661   1,729   3,839   1,620   1,661   1,729   3,839   1,620   1,661   1,729   3,839   1,620   1,661   1,729   3,839   1,620   1,661   1,729   3,839   1,620   1,661   1,729   3,839   1,620   1,661   1,729   3,839   1,610   1,661   1,729   3,839   1,610   1,729   1,600   1,600   1,600   1,729   1,600   1		
Accounts receivable, net       (18,736 ) 20,687         Inventories       13,892   1,519         Prepaid expenses and other assets       (11,729 ) 3,839         Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring)       1,661 (17,901 )         Accrued payroll obligations       (557 ) (2,002 )         Income taxes payable       309 (711 )         Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors       — 3,862         Deferred licensing and services revenue       (68 ) (485 )         Net cash provided by operating activities       20,560   35,746         Cash flows from investing activities:       The second of the securities of short-term marketable securities of short-term marketable securities of short-term marketable securities of short-term marketable securities of short-term sale of building or ocsts of sale of sasets and business units or ocst-method investee or ocst-method investe	•	
Inventories	<del>-</del>	(18,736 ) 20,687
Prepaid expenses and other assets  Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring)  Accrued payroll obligations  (557 ) (2,002 )  Income taxes payable  309 (711 )  Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors  Deferred licensing and services revenue  (68 ) (485 )  Net cash provided by operating activities  Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities  Proceeds from sale of building  Cash paid for costs of sale of building  Capital expenditures  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Short-term loan to cost-method investee  Cash paid for software licenses  Net cash used in investing activities:  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings  Proceeds from issuance of common stock  Repayment of debt		
Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring)  Accrued payroll obligations  (557 ) (2,002 )  Income taxes payable  309 (711 )  Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors  — 3,862  Deferred licensing and services revenue  (68 ) (485 )  Net cash provided by operating activities  Cash flows from investing activities:  Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities  Proceeds from sale of building  — 7,895  Cash paid for costs of sale of building  — (1,004 )  Capital expenditures  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  — 967  Short-term loan to cost-method investee  — (2,000 )  Cash paid for software licenses  (6,144 ) (6,472 )  Net cash used in investing activities  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings  Proceeds from issuance of common stock  Repayment of debt	Prepaid expenses and other assets	(11,729 ) 3,839
Accrued payroll obligations Income taxes payable Security of the cash provided by operating activities Cash flows from investing activities Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities Proceeds from sale of building Capital expenditures Cash paid for costs of sale of business units Cash paid for software licenses Cash p		1,661 (17,901 )
Income taxes payable Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors Deferred licensing and services revenue (68 ) (485 ) Net cash provided by operating activities Cash flows from investing activities: Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities Purchases of marketable securities Proceeds from sale of building Cash paid for costs of sale of building Capital expenditures Proceeds from sale of assets and business units Cash paid for software licenses Cash flows from financing activities Cash flows from financing activities Cash flows from issuance of common stock Cash flows from flow		(557) (2,002)
Deferred licensing and services revenue  Net cash provided by operating activities  Cash flows from investing activities:  Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities  Proceeds from sale of building  Cash paid for costs of sale of building  Capital expenditures  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Cash paid for software licenses  Net cash used in investing activities  Cash flows from financing activities:  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings  Repayment of debt  (68 ) (485 )  20,560 35,746  20,560 9,689  Posends from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities  (9,603 ) (7,420 )  (7,420 )  (1,004 )  (1,004 )  (1,004 )  (1,004 )  (1,004 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )  (1,007 )	- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	309 (711 )
Net cash provided by operating activities  Cash flows from investing activities:  Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities  Purchases of marketable securities  Proceeds from sale of building  Cash paid for costs of sale of building  Capital expenditures  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Cash paid for software licenses  Net cash used in investing activities  Cash flows from financing activities:  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings  Proceeds from issuance of common stock  Repayment of debt  20,560  5,746  6,000  9,689  (9,603  ) (7,420  )  (1,004  )  (1,004  )  (1,004  )  (1,004  )  (1,005  )  (2,787  )  Proceeds from issuance of common stock  Repayment of debt	Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors	3,862
Cash flows from investing activities:  Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities  Purchases of marketable securities  Purchases of marketable securities  Proceeds from sale of building  Cash paid for costs of sale of building  Capital expenditures  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Cash paid for software licenses  Net cash used in investing activities  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings  Proceeds from issuance of common stock  Repayment of debt  5,000 9,689  (9,603 ) (7,420 )  (1,004 )  (1,004 )  (1,004 )  (1,004 )  (1,2,325 )  (10,472 )  (10,472 )  (10,670 )  (10,670 )  (10,670 )  (10,670 )  (2,787 )	Deferred licensing and services revenue	(68) (485)
Cash flows from investing activities:  Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities  Purchases of marketable securities  Purchases of marketable securities  Proceeds from sale of building  Cash paid for costs of sale of building  Capital expenditures  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Cash paid for software licenses  Net cash used in investing activities  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings  Proceeds from issuance of common stock  Repayment of debt  5,000 9,689  (9,603 ) (7,420 )  (1,004 )  (1,004 )  (1,004 )  (1,004 )  (1,2,325 )  (10,472 )  (10,472 )  (10,670 )  (10,670 )  (10,670 )  (10,670 )  (2,787 )	Net cash provided by operating activities	20,560 35,746
Purchases of marketable securities (9,603 ) (7,420 ) Proceeds from sale of building — 7,895  Cash paid for costs of sale of building — (1,004 ) Capital expenditures (6,178 ) (12,325 )  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units — 967  Short-term loan to cost-method investee — (2,000 ) Cash paid for software licenses (6,144 ) (6,472 ) Net cash used in investing activities (16,925 ) (10,670 ) Cash flows from financing activities:  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings (1,600 ) (2,787 ) Proceeds from issuance of common stock Repayment of debt (27,884 ) (33,679 )		
Proceeds from sale of building  Cash paid for costs of sale of building  Capital expenditures  (6,178 ) (12,325 )  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Short-term loan to cost-method investee  Cash paid for software licenses  (6,144 ) (6,472 )  Net cash used in investing activities  Cash flows from financing activities:  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings  Proceeds from issuance of common stock  Repayment of debt  7,895  (1,004 )  (1,2,325 )  (2,000 )  (2,000 )  (16,472 )  (16,925 ) (10,670 )  (1,600 ) (2,787 )  (27,884 ) (33,679 )	Proceeds from sales of and maturities of short-term marketable securities	5,000 9,689
Cash paid for costs of sale of building— $(1,004)$ Capital expenditures $(6,178)$ (12,325)Proceeds from sale of assets and business units—967Short-term loan to cost-method investee— $(2,000)$ Cash paid for software licenses $(6,144)$ (6,472))Net cash used in investing activities $(16,925)$ (10,670))Cash flows from financing activities: $(1,600)$ (2,787))Restricted stock unit tax withholdings $(1,600)$ (2,787))Proceeds from issuance of common stock $(27,884)$ (33,679)	Purchases of marketable securities	(9,603 ) (7,420 )
Capital expenditures  Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Short-term loan to cost-method investee  Cash paid for software licenses  Net cash used in investing activities  Cash flows from financing activities:  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings  Proceeds from issuance of common stock  Repayment of debt  (6,178 ) (12,325 )  (6,178 ) (12,325 )  (2,000 )  (6,144 ) (6,472 )  (16,925 ) (10,670 )  (1,600 ) (2,787 )  (27,884 ) (33,679 )	Proceeds from sale of building	<del></del>
Proceeds from sale of assets and business units  Short-term loan to cost-method investee  Cash paid for software licenses  Net cash used in investing activities  Cash flows from financing activities:  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings  Proceeds from issuance of common stock  Repayment of debt  Posset in the part of the part	Cash paid for costs of sale of building	— (1,004 )
Short-term loan to cost-method investee— $(2,000)$ Cash paid for software licenses $(6,144)(6,472)$ Net cash used in investing activities $(16,925)(10,670)$ Cash flows from financing activities:Restricted stock unit tax withholdings $(1,600)(2,787)$ Proceeds from issuance of common stock $(27,884)(33,679)$	Capital expenditures	(6,178 ) (12,325 )
Cash paid for software licenses (6,144 ) (6,472 )  Net cash used in investing activities (16,925 ) (10,670 )  Cash flows from financing activities:  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings (1,600 ) (2,787 )  Proceeds from issuance of common stock 28,051 3,452  Repayment of debt (27,884 ) (33,679 )	Proceeds from sale of assets and business units	<b>—</b> 967
Net cash used in investing activities (16,925 ) (10,670 ) Cash flows from financing activities: Restricted stock unit tax withholdings (1,600 ) (2,787 ) Proceeds from issuance of common stock Repayment of debt (27,884 ) (33,679 )	Short-term loan to cost-method investee	<b>—</b> (2,000 )
Cash flows from financing activities:  Restricted stock unit tax withholdings  Proceeds from issuance of common stock  Repayment of debt  (1,600 ) (2,787 )  28,051 3,452  (27,884 ) (33,679 )	Cash paid for software licenses	(6,144 ) (6,472 )
Restricted stock unit tax withholdings (1,600 ) (2,787 ) Proceeds from issuance of common stock Repayment of debt (27,884 ) (33,679 )	Net cash used in investing activities	(16,925 ) (10,670 )
Proceeds from issuance of common stock Repayment of debt  28,051 3,452 (27,884 ) (33,679 )	Cash flows from financing activities:	
Repayment of debt (27,884) (33,679)	Restricted stock unit tax withholdings	(1,600 ) (2,787 )
	Proceeds from issuance of common stock	28,051 3,452
Net cash used in financing activities (1,433 ) (33,014 )	Repayment of debt	(27,884 ) (33,679 )
	Net cash used in financing activities	(1,433 ) (33,014 )

See Accompanying Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.

# Table of Contents

# LATTICE SEMICONDUCTOR CORPORATION CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (continued) (unaudited)

(In thousands) September 29eptem 2018 2017	ber 30,
2018 2017	
Effect of exchange rate change on cash (1,124) 1,381	
Net increase (decrease) in cash and cash equivalents 1,078 (6,557)	)
Beginning cash and cash equivalents 106,815 106,55	2
Ending cash and cash equivalents \$107,893 \$99,99	15
Supplemental cash flow information:  Change in unrealized (gain) loss related to marketable securities, net of tax, included in Accumulated other comprehensive loss  Income taxes paid, net of refunds  Interest paid  Accrued purchases of plant and equipment  Note receivable resulting from sale of assets and business units  \$ (16 ) \$ 72 \$ 2,300 \$ 2,716 \$ 2,300 \$ 16,300 \$	3 79
See Accompanying Notes to Unaudited Consolidated Financial Statements.	

#### **Table of Contents**

# LATTICE SEMICONDUCTOR CORPORATION NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (Unaudited)

#### Note 1 - Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies

The accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements are unaudited and have been prepared by Lattice Semiconductor Corporation ("Lattice," the "Company," "we," "us," or "our") pursuant to the rules and regulations of the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC") and in our opinion include all adjustments, consisting only of normal recurring adjustments, necessary for the fair presentation of results for the interim periods. Certain information and footnote disclosures normally included in financial statements prepared in accordance with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("U.S. GAAP") have been condensed or omitted as permitted by the SEC's rules and regulations. These Consolidated Financial Statements should be read in conjunction with our audited financial statements and notes thereto included in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 30, 2017.

#### Fiscal Reporting Period

We report based on a 52 or 53-week fiscal year ending on the Saturday closest to December 31. Our third quarter of fiscal 2018 and third quarter of fiscal 2017 ended on September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively. All references to quarterly or nine months ended financial results are references to the results for the relevant 13-week or 39-week fiscal period, respectively.

#### Principles of Consolidation and Presentation

The accompanying Consolidated Financial Statements include the accounts of Lattice and its subsidiaries after the elimination of all intercompany balances and transactions.

#### Reclassifications

Certain amounts in the prior fiscal year in the accompanying consolidated financial statements and notes thereto have been reclassified to conform to the presentation adopted in the current fiscal year. These reclassifications had no material effect on the results of operations or financial position for any period presented. We had previously treated an investment as an equity-method investment and reported equity in net loss of an unconsolidated affiliate separately, amounting to approximately \$0.2 million and \$0.7 million for the third quarter and first nine months, respectively, of fiscal 2017. We have reclassified the prior year loss to Other expense, net on our Consolidated Statements of Operations to be consistent with the current year treatment of the investment as a cost-method investment.

#### Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts and classification of assets, such as marketable securities, accounts receivable, contract assets (included in prepaid expenses and other current assets), inventory, goodwill (including the assessment of reporting units), intangible assets, current and deferred income taxes, accrued liabilities (including restructuring charges and bonus arrangements), disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, amounts used in acquisition valuations and purchase accounting, impairment assessments, the fair value of equity awards, and the reported amounts of product revenue, licensing and services revenue, and expenses during the fiscal periods presented. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

## Cash Equivalents and Marketable Securities

We consider all investments that are readily convertible into cash and that have original maturities of three months or less to be cash equivalents. Cash equivalents consist primarily of highly liquid investments in time deposits or money market accounts and are carried at cost. We account for marketable securities as available-for-sale investments, as defined by U.S. GAAP, and record unrealized gains or losses to Accumulated other comprehensive loss on our Consolidated Balance Sheets, unless losses are considered other than temporary, in which case, those are recorded directly to the Consolidated Statements of Operations and Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss). Deposits with financial institutions at times exceed Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation insurance limits.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Fair Value of Financial Instruments

We invest in various financial instruments, which may include corporate and government bonds, notes, and commercial paper. We value these instruments at their fair value and monitor our portfolio for impairment on a periodic basis. In the event that the carrying value of an investment exceeds its fair value and the decline in value is determined to be other than temporary, we would record an impairment charge and establish a new carrying value. We assess other than temporary impairment of marketable securities in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 820, "Fair Value Measurements." The framework under the provisions of ASC 820 establishes three levels of inputs that may be used to measure fair value. Each level of input has different levels of subjectivity and difficulty involved in determining fair value.

Level 1 instruments generally represent quoted prices for identical assets or liabilities in active markets. Therefore, determining fair value for Level 1 instruments generally does not require significant management judgment, and the estimation is not difficult. Our Level 1 instruments consist of U.S. Government agency obligations, corporate notes and bonds, and commercial paper that are traded in active markets and are classified as Short-term marketable securities on our Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Level 2 instruments include inputs other than Level 1 that are observable, either directly or indirectly, such as quoted prices for similar assets or liabilities, quoted prices for identical instruments in markets that are not active, or other inputs that are observable or can be corroborated by observable market data for substantially the full term of the assets or liabilities. Our Level 2 instruments consist of foreign currency exchange contracts entered into to hedge against fluctuation in the Japanese yen.

Level 3 instruments include unobservable inputs that are supported by little or no market activity and that are significant to the fair value of the assets or liabilities. As a result, the determination of fair value for Level 3 instruments requires significant management judgment and subjectivity. We did not have any Level 3 instruments during the periods presented.

#### Foreign Exchange and Translation of Foreign Currencies

While our revenues and the majority of our expenses are denominated in U.S. dollars, we have international subsidiaries and branch operations that conduct some transactions in foreign currencies, and we collect an annual Japanese consumption tax refund in yen. Gains or losses from foreign exchange rate fluctuations on balances denominated in foreign currencies are reflected in Other expense, net. Realized gains or losses on foreign currency transactions were not significant for the periods presented.

We translate accounts denominated in foreign currencies in accordance with ASC 830, "Foreign Currency Matters," using the current rate method under which asset and liability accounts are translated at the current rate, while stockholders' equity accounts are translated at the appropriate historical rates, and revenue and expense accounts are translated at average monthly exchange rates. Translation adjustments related to the consolidation of foreign subsidiary financial statements are reflected in Accumulated other comprehensive loss in Stockholders' equity (see "Note 11 - Changes in Stockholders' Equity and Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss").

#### **Derivative Financial Instruments**

We mitigate foreign currency exchange rate risk by entering into foreign currency forward exchange contracts, details of which are presented in the following table:

September 29, December 30, 2018 2017

Total cost of contracts for Japanese yen (in thousands) \$ 1,955 \$ 2,204

Number of contracts 2 2

Settlement month June 2019 June 2018

Although these hedges mitigate our foreign currency exchange rate exposure from an economic perspective, they were not designated as "effective" hedges for accounting purposes and as such are adjusted to fair value through Other expense, net, with a gain of approximately \$0.1 million for the fiscal quarter ended September 29, 2018 and a gain of approximately \$0.1 million for the fiscal quarter ended December 30, 2017. We do not hold or issue derivative financial instruments for trading or speculative purposes.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Concentration Risk

Potential exposure to concentration risk may impact revenue, trade receivables, marketable securities, and supply of wafers for our products.

Customer concentration risk may impact revenue. The percentage of total revenue attributable to our top five identified end customers and largest identified end customer is presented in the following table:

No end customer accounted for more than 10% of total revenue during these periods. We did not have enough information to assign end customers to approximately \$1.3 million and \$13.7 million of revenue recognized for the third quarter and first nine months, respectively, of fiscal 2018 on shipments to distributors that have not sold through to end customers.

Distributors have historically accounted for a significant portion of our total revenue. Revenue attributable to distributors as a percentage of total revenue is presented in the following table:

Three Months Ended Nine Months Ended Septem Septem

Our two largest distributor groups, Arrow Electronics, Inc. ("Arrow") and the Weikeng Group ("Weikeng"), also account for a substantial portion of our net trade receivables. At September 29, 2018 and December 30, 2017, Arrow accounted for 46% and 66%, respectively, and Weikeng accounted for 31% and 0%, respectively, of net trade receivables. No other distributor group or end customer accounted for more than 10% of net trade receivables at these dates.

Concentration of credit risk with respect to trade receivables is mitigated by our credit and collection process, including active management of collections, credit limits, routine credit evaluations for essentially all customers, and secure transactions with letters of credit or advance payments where appropriate. We regularly review our allowance for doubtful accounts and the aging of our accounts receivable.

Accounts receivable do not bear interest and are shown net of allowances for doubtful accounts of \$0.4 million and \$9.4 million at September 29, 2018 and December 30, 2017, respectively. The allowance for doubtful accounts reflects our best estimate of probable losses inherent in the accounts receivable balance. We determine the allowance based on assessment of known troubled accounts, analysis of the aging of our accounts receivable, historical experience, management judgment, and other currently available evidence. We write off accounts receivable against the allowance when we determine a balance is uncollectible and no longer actively pursue collection of the receivable. During the third quarter of fiscal 2018, we wrote off \$9.0 million of accounts receivable from a bankrupt distributor group. We had recorded a full allowance on this amount in the third quarter of fiscal 2016, so there was no impact on Accounts Receivable, net in the current period. Bad debt expense was negligible for all periods presented.

<sup>\*</sup>During the first quarter of 2018, we updated our channel categories to group all forms of distribution into a single channel. Prior periods have been reclassified to match the current period presentation.

We place our investments primarily through one financial institution and mitigate the concentration of credit risk by limiting the maximum portion of the investment portfolio which may be invested in any one instrument. Our investment policy defines approved credit ratings for investment securities. Investments on-hand in marketable securities consisted primarily of money market instruments, "AA" or better corporate notes and bonds and commercial paper, and U.S. government agency obligations. See "Note 4 - Marketable Securities" for a discussion of the liquidity attributes of our marketable securities.

We rely on a limited number of foundries for our wafer purchases, including Fujitsu Limited, Seiko Epson Corporation, Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing Company, Ltd, and United Microelectronics Corporation. We seek to mitigate the concentration of supply risk by establishing, maintaining and managing multiple foundry relationships; however, certain of our products are sourced from a single foundry and changing from one foundry to another can have a significant cost, among other factors.

#### **Table of Contents**

## Property and Equipment

Property and equipment are stated at cost. Depreciation and amortization are computed using the straight-line method for financial reporting purposes over the estimated useful lives of the related assets, generally three to five years for equipment and software, one to three years for tooling, and thirty years for buildings and building space. Leasehold improvements are amortized over the shorter of the non-cancelable lease term or the estimated useful life of the assets. Upon disposal of property and equipment, the accounts are relieved of the costs and related accumulated depreciation and amortization, and resulting gains or losses are reflected in the Consolidated Statements of Operations for recognized gains and losses or in the Consolidated Balance Sheets for deferred gains and losses. Repair and maintenance costs are expensed as incurred.

In August 2017, we sold building space which we owned in Shanghai, China for gross proceeds of approximately \$7.9 million. The building space was vacated in fiscal 2015, upon consolidation of facilities to a single site in Shanghai following our acquisition of Silicon Image. As of the sale date, the building had a historical cost of \$3.6 million, accumulated depreciation of \$1.4 million and we incurred \$1.1 million of direct selling costs, resulting in a net gain on sale of \$4.6 million in the third quarter of fiscal 2017, which is presented as Gain on sale of building in our Consolidated Statements of Operations.

#### Sales of Assets and Business Units

On September 30, 2017, in conjunction with our June 2017 restructuring plan (see "Note 13 - Restructuring"), we sold 100% of the equity of our Hyderabad, India subsidiary and certain assets related to our Simplay Labs testing and certification business to an unrelated third party. The fair value of purchase price consideration was \$5.3 million, which was comprised of \$2.3 million of cash and a \$3.0 million note receivable. In the third quarter of fiscal 2017, we recorded a \$1.8 million loss on the sale, including a \$2.2 million disposal of a relative fair value share of our goodwill, which is included in Other expense, net in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

#### Goodwill

Goodwill represents the excess of the purchase price over the fair value of the underlying net tangible and intangible assets. Goodwill is not amortized, but instead is tested for impairment annually or more frequently if certain indicators of impairment are present. We do not expect goodwill impairment to be tax deductible for income tax purposes.

In the second quarter of 2018, we made the strategic decision to discontinue our millimeter wave business. We determined that this action constituted a triggering event related to goodwill, and we evaluated our goodwill balance as of June 30, 2018. We concluded that goodwill was not impaired, and no impairment charges relating to goodwill were recorded for the first nine months of fiscal 2018. See Notes 6, 7, 8 and 13 regarding charges and costs related to the discontinuation of our millimeter wave business. No impairment charges relating to goodwill were recorded for the first nine months of fiscal 2017.

During the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2018, there have been no changes to the Goodwill balance of \$267.5 million presented in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 30, 2017.

## Variable Interest Entities and Equity Investments in Privately Held Companies

We have an interest in an entity that is a Variable Interest Entity ("VIE"). If we are the primary beneficiary of a VIE, we are required to consolidate it. To determine if we are the primary beneficiary, we evaluate whether we have the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact the VIE's economic performance and the obligation to absorb losses or the right to receive benefits of the VIE that could potentially be significant to the VIE. Our evaluation

includes identification of significant activities and an assessment of our ability to direct those activities based on governance provisions and arrangements to provide or receive product and process technology, product supply, operations services, equity funding, financing, and other applicable agreements and circumstances. Our assessments of whether we are the primary beneficiary of our VIE requires significant assumptions and judgments. We have concluded that we are not the primary beneficiary of this VIE as we do not have the power to direct the activities that most significantly impact the VIE's economic performance.

Our equity investments in privately held companies, considered VIE's, that we are not required to consolidate are accounted for under the cost method, as assessed under ASC 325-20, "Cost Method Investments." These investments are reviewed on a quarterly basis to determine if their values have been impaired and adjustments are recorded as necessary. We assess the potential impairment of these investments by applying a fair value analysis using a revenue multiple approach. Declines in value that are judged to be other-than-temporary are reported in Other expense, net in the accompanying Consolidated Statements of Operations with a commensurate decrease in the carrying value of the investment (see "Note 9 - Cost Method Investment and Collaborative Arrangement"). Upon disposition of these investments, the specific identification method is used to determine the cost basis in computing realized gains or losses.

#### **Table of Contents**

**New Accounting Pronouncements** 

Recently Issued Accounting Standards

In February 2016, the FASB issued ASU 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842), which requires the recognition of assets and liabilities arising from lease transactions on the balance sheet and will also require significant additional disclosures about the amount, timing, and uncertainty of cash flows from leases. Substantially all leases, including current operating leases, will be recognized by lessees on their balance sheet as a lease asset for its right to use the underlying asset and a lease liability for the corresponding lease obligation. For public business entities, the standard is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, including interim periods within those fiscal years. Early application is permitted for all entities. ASU 2016-02 initially required entities to adopt the standard using a modified retrospective transition method. In July 2018, the FASB issued certain updates including ASU 2018-11, Leases (Topic 842) Targeted Improvements, which provide transition practical expedients allowing companies to adopt the new standard with a cumulative effect adjustment as of the beginning of the year of adoption with prior year comparative financial information and disclosures remaining as previously reported. We are currently evaluating the optional transition practical expedients, as well as the impact of the new guidance on our consolidated financial statements and related disclosures, including the increase in the assets and liabilities on our balance sheet, and the impact on our current lease portfolio from both a lessor and lessee perspective. To facilitate this, we are utilizing a comprehensive approach to review our lease portfolio, as well as assessing system requirements and control implications. We believe that we have sufficient time and resources to complete our implementation efforts no later than the first quarter of fiscal 2019.

In August 2017, the FASB issued ASU 2017-12, Derivatives and Hedging (Topic 815): Targeted Improvements to Accounting for Hedging Activities, which improves the financial reporting of hedging relationships to better portray the economic results of an entity's risk management activities in its financial statements and simplifies the application of the hedge accounting guidance. This standard is effective for annual periods beginning after December 15, 2018, including interim periods within those annual periods, with early adoption permitted. We are currently evaluating the impact of ASU 2017-12 on our consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

In February 2018, the FASB issued ASU 2018-02, Income Statement-Reporting Comprehensive Income (Topic 220): Reclassification of Certain Tax Effects from Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income. The new guidance allows an entity to reclassify the income tax effects of the Public Law 115-97 "An Act to Provide Reconciliation Pursuant to Titles II and V of the Concurrent Resolution on the Budget for Fiscal Year 2018", commonly known as the Tax Cuts and Job Act of 2017 (the "2017 Tax Act") on items within accumulated other comprehensive income/(loss) to retained earnings. This new guidance is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, with early adoption permitted. The new standard must be adopted retrospectively to each period in which a taxpayer recognizes the effect of the change in the U.S. federal corporate income tax rate from the 2017 Tax Act. We are currently assessing the impact of ASU 2018-02 on our consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

In June 2018, the FASB issued ASU No. 2018-07, Compensation-Stock Compensation (Topic 718): Improvements to Nonemployee Share-Based Payment Accounting, which largely aligns the measurement and classification guidance for share-based payments to nonemployees with the guidance for share-based payments to employees. The ASU also clarifies that any share-based payment issued to a customer should be evaluated under ASC 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers. The ASU requires a modified retrospective transition approach. This new guidance is effective for fiscal years beginning after December 15, 2018, including interim periods within that fiscal year. We do not expect the adoption of this accounting standard update to have a material impact on our consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

In August 2018, the FASB issued ASU 2018-15, Intangibles - Goodwill and Other - Internal-Use Software (Subtopic 350-40), which clarifies the accounting for implementation costs in cloud computing arrangements. This guidance is effective for interim and annual reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2019, and early adoption is permitted. We are currently assessing the impact of ASU 2018-15 on our consolidated financial statements and related disclosures.

#### Note 2 - Revenue from Contracts with Customers

We adopted ASC 606 effective on December 31, 2017, the first day of our 2018 fiscal year, using the modified retrospective method. Under the guidance in effect prior to the adoption of ASC 606, we deferred the recognition of revenue and the cost of revenue from certain sales until the distributors of our products reported that they had sold the products to their customers (known as "sell-through" revenue recognition). Under ASC 606, we recognize revenue on sales to all distributors upon shipment and transfer of control. Under ASC 606, we will also recognize certain licensing revenues that were not recognizable under previous GAAP due to the fixed and determinable revenue recognition criteria not being met. As a result of this adoption, we revised our accounting policy for revenue recognition as detailed below.

#### **Table of Contents**

We recognize revenue under the core principle of depicting the transfer of control to our customers in an amount reflecting the consideration we expect to be entitled. In order to achieve that core principle, we apply the following five step approach, as further described below: (1) identify the contract with a customer, (2) identify the performance obligations in the contract, (3) determine the transaction price, (4) allocate the transaction price to each performance obligation in the contract, and (5) recognize revenue when applicable performance obligations are satisfied.

#### Product Revenue

Identify the contract with a customer - Our product revenues consist of sales to original equipment manufacturers, or OEMs, and distributors. We consider customer purchase orders, which in some cases are governed by master sales agreements, to be the contracts with a customer. In certain cases we consider firm forecasts that are agreed to by both us and the customer to be contracts. For sales to distributors, we have concluded that our contracts are with the distributor, rather than with the distributor's end customer, as we hold a contract bearing enforceable rights and obligations only with the distributor. As part of our consideration of the contract, we evaluate certain factors including the customer's ability to pay (or credit risk).

Identify the performance obligations in the contract - For each contract, we consider our promise to transfer each distinct product to be the identified performance obligations.

Determine the transaction price - In determining the transaction price, we evaluate whether the set contract price is subject to refund or adjustment to determine the net consideration to which we expect to be entitled. As our standard payment terms are less than one year, we have elected to apply the practical expedient to not assess whether a contract has a significant financing component.

Sales to most distributors are made under terms allowing certain price adjustments and limited rights of return of our products held in their inventory or upon sale to their end customers. Revenue from sales to distributors is recognized upon the transfer of control to the distributor, which generally occurs upon shipment of product to the distributor. Frequently, distributors need to sell at a price lower than the standard distribution price in order to win business. At the time the distributor invoices its customer or soon thereafter, the distributor submits a "ship and debit" price adjustment claim to us to adjust the distributor's cost from the standard price to the pre-approved lower price. After we verify that the claim was pre-approved, we issue a credit memo to the distributor for the ship and debit claim. In determining the transaction price, we consider ship and debit price adjustments to be variable consideration. Such price adjustments are estimated using the expected value method based on an analysis of historical ship and debit claims, at the distributor and product level, over a period of time considered adequate to account for current pricing and business trends. Any differences between the estimated consideration and the actual amount received from the customer is recorded in the period that the actual consideration becomes known. Most of our distributors are entitled to limited rights of return, referred to as stock rotation, not to exceed 5% of billings, net of returns and ship and debit price adjustments. Stock rotation reserves are based on historical return rates and recorded as a reduction to revenue with a corresponding reduction to cost of goods sold for the estimated cost of inventory that we expect to be returned.

Sales to OEMs and certain distributors are made under terms that do not include rights of return or price concessions after we ship the product. Accordingly, the transaction price equals the invoice price and there is no variable consideration.

Allocate the transaction price to each performance obligation in the contract - Because our product revenue contracts generally include the delivery of a certain quantity of semiconductors as the single performance obligation, we do not allocate revenue across distinct performance obligations. However, we frequently receive orders for products to be delivered over multiple dates that may extend across several reporting periods. We invoice for each delivery upon shipment and recognize revenues for each distinct product delivered, assuming transfer of control has occurred.

Payment term for invoices are generally 30 to 60 days.

Recognize revenue when applicable performance obligations are satisfied - Revenue is recognized when control of the product is transferred to the customer (i.e., when our performance obligation is satisfied), which typically occurs at shipment. In determining whether control has transferred, we also consider if there is a present right to payment and legal title, along with whether the risks and rewards of ownership have transferred to the customer. We have certain vendor-managed inventory arrangements with certain OEM customers whereby we ship product into an inventory hub location but for which control does not transfer until the customer consumes the inventory. In such cases, we recognize revenue upon customer consumption.

#### Licensing and Services Revenue

Identify the contract with a customer - Our licensing and services revenue is comprised of revenue from our intellectual property ("IP") core licensing activity, patent monetization activities, and royalty and adopter fee revenue from our standards activities. These activities are complementary to our product sales and help us monetize our IP and accelerate marketing adoption curves associated with our technology and standards. We consider licensing arrangements with our customers to be the contract.

Identify the performance obligations in the contract - For each contract, we consider the promise to deliver a license that grants the customer the right to use the IP, as well as any professional services provided under the contract, as distinct performance obligations.

#### **Table of Contents**

Determine the transaction price - Our HDMI and MHL standards revenue, as well as certain IP licenses, include variable consideration in the form of usage-based royalties. We apply the provisions of ASC 606 in accounting for these types of arrangements, whereby we do not include estimated royalties in the transaction price at the origination of the contract but rather recognize royalty revenue as usage occurs.

HDMI royalty revenue is determined by a contractual allocation formula agreed to by the Founders of the HDMI consortium. The contractual allocation formula is subject to periodic adjustment, generally every three years. The most recent royalty sharing formula covered the period from January 1, 2014 through December 31, 2016, and an interim agreement covering the period from January 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 was signed in the second quarter of fiscal 2018. However, a new agreement covering the period beginning January 1, 2018 is yet to be signed. While a new royalty sharing agreement is being negotiated with the other Founders of the HDMI consortium, the HDMI agent is unable to distribute the majority of the royalties collected to the Founders. We are recording revenue based on our estimated share of the royalties, which we determine using an analytical model that combines historical and forecasted collection trends with our expected share of those collections. This estimate will be adjusted once the Founders finalize the agreement for the period beginning January 1, 2018.

Allocate the transaction price to each performance obligation in the contract - For contracts that include multiple performance obligations (most commonly those that include licenses and professional services), we allocate revenue to each performance obligation based on the best estimate of the standalone selling price of each obligation. We do not believe that the judgments regarding the allocation of revenue on licensing arrangements are material to our financial statements.

Recognize revenue when applicable performance obligations are satisfied - We recognize license revenue at the point in time that control of the license transfers to the customer, which is generally upon delivery. We recognize professional service revenue as we perform the services. Royalty revenues are recognized as customers sell products that include our IP and are legally obligated to remit royalties to us. We receive payments from customers based on contractual billing schedules. Accounts receivable are recorded when the right to consideration becomes unconditional. Payment terms on invoiced amounts are typically 30 days.

#### Impact on Financial Statements

We adopted ASC 606 on December 31, 2017 using the modified retrospective method. Under this transition method, we applied the provisions of the new standard to all open customer contracts as of the date of adoption and recorded the cumulative effect of adoption to Accumulated deficit on December 31, 2017. We have not restated any prior financial statements presented. ASC 606 requires us to disclose the effect of adoption on each financial statement line item in the current reporting period during 2018 as compared to the guidance that was in effect in 2017, and an explanation of the reasons for significant changes. Such information is as follows:

#### Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations

	Three months ended September 29, 2018		Nine months ended Seg 29, 2018	ptember
	•	Pro		Pro
	As	forma as	As	forma as
	reported	if	reported	if
(In thousands, except per share data)	under Adjustments	previous	under Adjustments	previous
	new	standard	new	standard
	standard	was in	standard	was in
		effect		effect
Product revenue	97,932 (1,302 )	96,630	291,335 (13,651 )	277,684

Licensing and services revenue Cost of product revenue Net income (loss)	43,120	(1,525 ) 144 (2,971	)	2,027 43,264 4,003	11,487 137,430 (19,201)	· /		13,149 132,030 (25,790	0
Net income (loss) per share, basic and diluted	0.05	(0.02	)	0.03	(0.15)	(0.06	)	(0.21	)

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

	As of September 29, 2018			18
(In thousands)	As reported under new standard	Adjustme	nts	Pro forma as if previous standard was in effect
Accounts receivable, net of allowance for doubtful accounts Inventories Prepaid expenses and other current assets Total assets	75,648 66,381 24,143 632,327	7,091 25 (6,568 548	)	82,739 66,406 17,575 632,875
Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring) Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors Accumulated deficit Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	46,929 — (469,662) 632,327	(887 35,425 ) (33,990 548		46,042 35,425 (503,652) 632,875
Condensed Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows	Nine mon 29, 2018	oths ended S	Sep	tember
(In thousands)  Cosh flows from operating activities:	As reported	Adjustmen	ts	Pro forma as if previous standard was in effect
Cash flows from operating activities:  Net loss Accounts receivable, net Inventories Prepaid expenses and other assets Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring) Deferred income and allowances on sales to distributors	(11,729)	(8,899 (395	)	(25,790) (27,635) 13,497 (12,676) 316 18,175
Deterior media and wances on sales to distributors		10,175		10,175

The significant impacts of the new standard were to accelerate the recognition of revenues on both sales to certain distributors and certain licensing activities. As a result of adopting this standard, we recorded a cumulative effect adjustment of \$27.4 million as a reduction to Accumulated deficit on December 31, 2017, resulting primarily from a net \$20.2 million of previously deferred distributor revenues and costs and \$6.6 million of previously unrecognized licensing revenues.

#### Other matters

We generally provide an assurance warranty that our products will substantially conform to the published specifications for twelve months from the date of shipment. In some case the warranty period may be longer than twelve months. We do not separately price or sell the assurance warranty. Our liability is limited to either a credit equal to the purchase price or replacement of the defective part. Returns under warranty have historically been immaterial. As such, we do not record a specific warranty reserve or consider activities related to such warranty, if

any, to be a separate performance obligation.

Under the practical expedient provided by ASC 340, we generally expense sales commissions when incurred because the amortization period would have been less than one year. We record these costs within Selling, general and administrative expenses.

Substantially all of our performance obligations are satisfied within twelve months. Accordingly, under the optional exemption provided by ASC 606, we do not disclose revenues allocated to future performance obligations of partially completed contracts.

We do not have any material contract liabilities recorded as of September 29, 2018.

#### **Table of Contents**

Contract assets relate to our rights to consideration for licenses and royalties due to us as a member of the HDMI consortium, with collection dependent on events other than the passage of time, such as collection of licenses and royalties from customers by the HDMI licensing agent and the finalization of a new royalty sharing agreement. The contract assets are recorded in Prepaid expenses and other current assets in our Consolidated Balance Sheets, and they are transferred to Accounts receivable when the rights become unconditional. In addition to collections related to current year revenue, we received \$6.4 million in cash during the second quarter of fiscal 2018 for fiscal 2017 HDMI royalties as a result of the signing of the HDMI Founders royalty sharing agreement for 2017. Collection of this amount had no impact on our reported revenues as it had been accrued to our cumulative effect adjustment, and it was recorded as a reduction to the contract asset during the quarter received.

The following table summarizes the activity for our contract assets during the first nine months of fiscal 2018: (In thousands)

Balance as of December 31, 2017	\$7,515
Revenues recorded during the period	7,338
Transferred to accounts receivable or collected	(8,848)
Balance as of September 29, 2018	\$6,005

#### Disaggregation of revenue

The following tables provide information about revenue from contracts with customers disaggregated by major class of revenue and by geographical market, based on ship-to location of the end customer, where available, and ship-to location of distributor otherwise:

Major Class of Payanua	Three M	lonths	Nine Months			
Major Class of Revenue	Ended		Ended			
(In thousands)	Septemb 2018	September 29, 30, 2017 *	Septemb 2018	September 29, 30, 2017 *		
Product revenue - Distributors	82,969	73,273	257,716	218,923		
Product revenue - Direct	14,963	14,096	33,619	44,283		
Licensing and services revenue	3,552	4,602	11,487	27,489		
Total revenue	101,484	91,971	302,822	290,695		
	Three Months		Nine Months			
Payanua by Gaagraphical Market	Three M	lonths	Nine Mo	onths		
Revenue by Geographical Market	Three M Ended	lonths	Nine Mo Ended	onths		
Revenue by Geographical Market (In thousands)		Cantanahan	Ended	Cantamban		
	Ended Septemb	September per 29, 30,	Ended Septemb	September er 29, 30, 2017 *		
(In thousands)	Ended Septemb 2018	September oer 29, 30, 2017 *	Ended Septemb 2018	September er 29, 30, 2017 *		
(In thousands) Asia	Ended Septemb 2018 76,927	September 29, 30, 2017 * 68,677	Ended Septemb 2018 226,747	September er 29, 30, 2017 * 207,081		
(In thousands) Asia Europe	Ended Septemb 2018 76,927 11,873	September er 30,79, 2017 * 68,677 10,972 12,322	Ended Septemb 2018 226,747 36,177 39,898	September er, 39, 2017 * 207,081 32,631		

As noted above, prior period amounts have not been adjusted under the \*modified retrospective method of adopting ASC 606 and, therefore, are presented under GAAP in effect during that period.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Note 3 - Net Income (Loss) per Share

We compute basic Net income (loss) per share by dividing net income (loss) by the weighted average number of common shares outstanding during the period. To determine diluted share count, we apply the treasury stock method to determine the dilutive effect of outstanding stock option shares, restricted stock units ("RSUs"), and Employee Stock Purchase Plan ("ESPP") shares. Our application of the treasury stock method includes, as assumed proceeds, the average unamortized stock-based compensation expense for the period. When we are in a net loss position, we do not include dilutive securities as their inclusion would reduce the net loss per share.

A summary of basic and diluted Net income (loss) per share is presented in the following table:

	Three Months Ended	Nine Months Ended
(in thousands, except per share data)	September 30,	September 30,
(iii tilousalius, except per share data)	2018 2017	2018 2017
Net income (loss)	\$6,974 \$ (43,052 )	\$(19,201) \$ (63,349 )
Shares used in basic Net income (loss) per share	127,816122,990	125,578 122,393
Dilutive effect of stock options, RSUs and ESPP shares	1,658 —	<u> </u>
Shares used in diluted Net income (loss) per share	129,474122,990	125,578 122,393
Basic Net income (loss) per share	\$0.05 \$ (0.35 )	\$(0.15) \$(0.52)
Diluted Net income (loss) per share	\$0.05 \$ (0.35 )	\$(0.15) \$(0.52)

The computation of diluted Net income (loss) per share excludes the effects of stock options, RSUs, and ESPP shares that are antidilutive, aggregating approximately the following number of shares:

	Three	Months Ended	Nine Months Ended		
(in the assemble)		n <b>Serp29</b> mber 30,	Septen	n <b>Sep</b> 29mber 30,	
(in thousands)	2018	2017	2018	2017	
Stock options, RSUs, and ESPP shares excluded as they are antidilutive	2,299	7,221	8,284	6,018	

Stock options, RSUs, and ESPP shares are considered antidilutive when the aggregate of exercise price and unrecognized stock-based compensation expense are greater than the average market price for our common stock during the period or when we are in a net loss position, as the effects would reduce the loss per share. Stock options, RSUs, and ESPP shares that are antidilutive at September 29, 2018 could become dilutive in the future.

#### Note 4 - Marketable Securities

We classify our marketable securities as short-term based on their nature and availability for use in current operations. In the periods presented, our Short-term marketable securities consisted of government bonds with contractual maturities of up to two years. The following table summarizes the remaining maturities of our Short-term marketable securities at fair value:

(In thousands)	September 29,	December 30,		
(III tilousalius)	2018	2017		
Short-term marketable securities:				
Maturing within one year	\$ 7,435	\$ 4,982		
Maturing between one and two years	2,165			
Total marketable securities	\$ 9,600	\$ 4,982		

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Note 5 - Fair Value of Financial Instruments

	Fair value measurements as of September 29, 2018			Fair value measurements as of					
				December 30, 2017					
(In thousands)	Total	Level	Level	Level	Total	Level	Level	Lev	el
		1	2	3		1	2	3	
Short-term marketable securities	\$9,600	\$9,600	\$—	\$ -	\$4,982	\$4,982	\$ —	\$	
Foreign currency forward exchange contracts, net	105	_	105	_	77	_	77	—	
Total fair value of financial instruments	\$9,705	\$9,600	\$105	\$ -	\$5,059	\$4,982	\$ 77	\$	

We invest in various financial instruments that may include corporate and government bonds and notes, commercial paper, and certificates of deposit. In addition, we enter into foreign currency forward exchange contracts to mitigate our foreign currency exchange rate exposure. We carry these instruments at their fair value in accordance with ASC 820, "Fair Value Measurements." The framework under the provisions of ASC 820 establishes three levels of inputs that may be used to measure fair value. Each level of input has different levels of subjectivity and difficulty involved in determining fair value, as summarized in "Note 1 - Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies." There were no transfers between any of the levels during the first nine months of fiscal 2018 or 2017.

In accordance with ASC 320, "Investments-Debt and Equity Securities," we recorded an unrealized gain of less than \$0.1 million during the nine months ended September 29, 2018 and an unrealized loss of approximately \$0.1 million during the nine months ended September 30, 2017 on certain Short-term marketable securities (Level 1 instruments), which have been recorded in Accumulated other comprehensive loss. Future fluctuations in fair value related to these instruments that we deem to be temporary, including any recoveries of previous write-downs, would be recorded to Accumulated other comprehensive loss. If we were to determine in the future that any further decline in fair value is other-than-temporary, we would record an impairment charge, which could have a material adverse effect on our operating results. If we were to liquidate our position in these securities, it is likely that the amount of any future realized gain or loss would be different from the unrealized gain or loss reported in Accumulated other comprehensive loss.

# Note 6 - Discontinuation of Business Unit

In the second quarter of 2018, we made the strategic decision to discontinue our millimeter wave business, which included certain assets related to our Wireless products, and our Board of Directors approved a related internal restructuring plan. This action was designed to improve profitability, reduce our infrastructure costs, and refocus on our core business activities. Approximately \$24.0 million of total expense was recorded in our Consolidated Statements of Operations through the first nine months of fiscal 2018, including \$11.9 million charged to Impairment of acquired intangible assets, \$8.0 million charged to Cost of product revenue for inventory reserves, and \$4.1 million charged to Restructuring charges for severance and other personnel costs, and for other asset restructuring. Notes 7, 8 and 13 provide further details on these charges and costs.

## Note 7 - Inventories

(In thousands) Septer 2018	September 29,	December 30,			
	2018	2017			
Work in progress	\$ 47,122	\$ 49,642			
Finished goods	19,259	30,261			

Total inventories \$ 66,381 \$ 79,903

In the second quarter of 2018, we made the strategic decision to discontinue our millimeter wave business, which included certain wireless technology inventory items. As such, specific inventory reserves of \$8.3 million were taken in that quarter on product lines that were eliminated with the discontinuation of our millimeter wave business and were charged to Cost of product revenue in the Consolidated Statements of Operations. In the third quarter of 2018, an adjustment of approximately \$0.3 million was credited to Cost of product revenue, for a net charge of \$8.0 million in the first nine months of fiscal 2018.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Note 8 - Intangible Assets

In connection with our acquisitions of Silicon Image, Inc. in March 2015 and SiliconBlue Technologies, Inc. in December 2011, we recorded identifiable intangible assets related to developed technology, customer relationships, licensed technology, patents, and in-process research and development based on guidance for determining fair value under the provisions of ASC 820, "Fair Value Measurements." Additionally, during fiscal 2015, we licensed additional third-party technology.

We monitor the carrying value of our intangible assets for potential impairment and test the recoverability of such assets whenever triggering events or changes in circumstances indicate that their carrying amounts may not be recoverable. When we are required to determine the fair value of intangible assets other than goodwill, we use the income approach. We start with a forecast of all expected net cash flows associated with the asset and then apply a discount rate to arrive at fair value.

During our review of our strategic long-range plan completed at the end of the third quarter of fiscal 2018, we concluded that a certain product line had limited future revenue potential due to a decline in customer demand for that product. We determined that this conclusion constituted an impairment indicator to the related specific developed technology intangible asset acquired in our acquisition of Silicon Image. Our assessment of the fair value of this intangible asset concluded that it had been fully impaired as of September 29, 2018, and we recorded an impairment charge of \$0.6 million in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

In the second quarter of 2018, we made the strategic decision to discontinue our millimeter wave business, which included certain wireless technology intangible assets. We determined that this action constituted an impairment indicator related to certain of the developed technology intangible assets acquired in our acquisition of Silicon Image. Our assessment of the fair value of these intangible assets concluded that they had been fully impaired as of June 30, 2018, and we recorded an impairment charge of \$11.9 million in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

In the third quarter of 2017, we updated our annual strategic long-range plan, which resulted in revised forecasts, and we also sold 100% of the equity of our Hyderabad, India subsidiary and certain assets related to our Simplay Labs testing and certification business to an unrelated third party. We determined that these activities constituted impairment indicators related to the developed technology intangible assets acquired in our acquisition of Silicon Image. Our assessment of the fair value of these intangible assets concluded that they had been impaired as of September 30, 2017, and we recorded a preliminary impairment charge of \$36.2 million in the Consolidated Statements of Operations. The impairment charge recorded in the third quarter of 2017 was based on our best valuation estimate as of that period, and was revised during the fourth quarter of 2017 upon completion of a more detailed analysis of the fair value of these intangible assets.

In the first quarter of fiscal 2017, we sold a portfolio of patents that had been acquired in our acquisition of Silicon Image for \$18.0 million. This amount was received in two installments over the first and second quarters of fiscal 2017, and was recognized as Licensing and services revenue in our Consolidated Statements of Operations during the respective periods in which the installment payments were received. As a result of this transaction, Intangible assets, net was reduced by approximately \$3.5 million on our Consolidated Balance Sheets.

On our Consolidated Balance Sheets at September 29, 2018 and December 30, 2017, Intangible assets, net are shown net of accumulated amortization of \$98.9 million and \$100.3 million, respectively.

We recorded amortization expense related to intangible assets on the Consolidated Statements of Operations as presented in the following table:

Three Months Ended Nine Months Ended

(In thousands)	September 30,			September 30,		
(In thousands)	2018	2017		2018	2017	
Research and development	\$14	\$ 12	28	\$264	\$ 442	
Amortization of acquired intangible assets	3,823	8,526	5	13,982	25,777	
	\$3,837	\$ 8,0	654	\$14,246	\$ 26,219	

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Note 9 - Cost Method Investment and Collaborative Arrangement

During fiscal 2015, we purchased a series of preferred stock ownership interests in a privately-held company that designs human-computer interaction technology for total consideration of \$5.0 million. This gross investment constituted a 22.7% ownership interest. In the third quarter of fiscal 2016, we made an additional investment of \$1.0 million via a convertible debt instrument, bringing our gross investment in the investee to \$6.0 million.

In 2017, we signed new development and licensing contracts with the investee, and the investee incurred preferred debt that effectively subordinates our ownership position between their debt and common shareholders. After evaluating these events and our investment position, we concluded that we have a variable interest in the privately-held company. However, we are not the primary beneficiary of the investee, are not holding in-substance common stock, and do not have a significant amount of influence to direct the activities that most significantly impact the investee's economic performance. Accordingly, we account for our investment in this company under the cost method.

We assessed this investment for impairment as of September 29, 2018 by applying a fair value analysis using a revenue multiple approach and concluded that a \$0.3 million impairment adjustment was necessary during the third quarter of fiscal 2018, which is the only impairment adjustment in the first nine months of fiscal 2018. For the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2017, we recorded impairment adjustments of approximately \$0.2 million and \$0.7 million, respectively. These impairment adjustments of a cost method investment are included in Other expense, net on our Consolidated Statements of Operations.

Through September 29, 2018, we have reduced the value of our investment by approximately \$4.0 million. The net balance of our investment included in Other long-term assets in the Consolidated Balance Sheets is approximately \$2.0 million.

At September 29, 2018, our maximum exposure to loss as a result of involvement with this VIE totals \$5.3 million, which is comprised of the \$2.0 million carrying value of our investment plus \$3.3 million of prepaid royalties further described in the section below on the related collaborative arrangement.

# Collaborative Arrangement

Concurrent with the initiation of the investment discussed above, we entered into a collaborative arrangement with the investee during fiscal 2015. Under this arrangement, the parties undertook the development of certain fast, multi-touch sensing devices for touch screen controller applications. This arrangement was modified in 2017, and we entered into new service and licensing agreements that provided for: (i) the assignment of certain Intellectual Property ("IP") from the investee to us, (ii) a license of certain IP from the investee to us, (iii) payment of royalties between the parties for future sales of co-developed products, (iv) the performance of certain services for each other at no additional charge. We have agreed to make quarterly minimum payments to the investee, which will be automatically credited against any future revenue share amount owed to investee under the agreements and will be accounted for as prepaid royalties under ASC 340. In each of the first three quarters of fiscal 2018, we made quarterly payments of \$0.9 million. As of September 29, 2018, expected future royalty prepayments are as follows:

Fiscal year (in thousands)

2018 (remaining 3 months) \$ 875 2019 \$ 5,000

At September, 2018, royalties prepaid to the investee total \$3.3 million, which is included in Other long-term assets in our Consolidated Balance Sheets. We have not recorded a liability related to the future payments, as the agreement is cancelable.

# Note 10 - Accounts Payable and Accrued Expenses

Included in Accounts payable and accrued expenses are the following balances:

(In thousands)	September 29,	December 30,	
(In thousands)	2018	2017	
Trade accounts payable	\$ 26,150	\$ 35,350	
Liability for non-cancelable contracts	7,471	7,232	
Deferred rent	3,809	3,834	
Other accrued expenses (includes restructuring)	9,499	7,989	
Total accounts payable and accrued expenses	\$ 46,929	\$ 54,405	

#### **Table of Contents**

Note 11 - Changes in Stockholders' Equity and Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss

	Common Stock (\$.01 par value)		Additional Paid-in	Accumulated	Accumulated other		Total	
(In thousands, except par value data)	Shares	Amount		deficit	comprehen loss	siv	e	
Balances, December 30, 2017	123,895	\$1,239	\$695,768	\$ (477,862)	\$ (1,452	)	\$217,693	3
Net loss for the nine months ended September 29, 2018	_	_		(19,201)	_		(19,201	)
Unrealized gain related to marketable securities, net of tax	_	_	_		16		16	
Recognized gain on redemption of marketable securities, previously unrealized	_	_	_	_	(18	)	(18	)
Translation adjustments, net of tax			_	_	(1,124	)	(1,124	)
Common stock issued in connection with the exercise of stock options, ESPP and vested RSUs, net of tax	5,380	54	26,397	_	_		26,451	
Stock-based compensation related to stock options, ESPP and RSUs	_	_	9,908	_	_		9,908	
Accounting method transition adjustment (1)	_	_	_	27,401	_		27,401	
Balances, September 29, 2018	129,275	\$1,293	\$732,073	\$ (469,662)	\$ (2,578	)	\$261,126	5

As of the beginning of fiscal 2018, we adopted ASC 606, Revenue from Contracts With Customers, using the (1)modified retrospective transition method. As a result of this adoption, we recorded a cumulative-effect adjustment to Accumulated Deficit, as shown in the table above.

#### Note 12 - Income Taxes

For the three months ended September 29, 2018, we recorded an income tax expense of less than \$0.1 million, and for the three months ended September 30, 2017, we recorded an income tax benefit of approximately \$0.3 million. For the nine months ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017, we recorded an income tax expense of approximately \$2.0 million and \$0.2 million, respectively. Income taxes for the three and nine month periods ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017 represent tax at the federal, state, and foreign statutory tax rates adjusted for withholding taxes, changes in uncertain tax positions, changes in the U.S. valuation allowance, as well as other non-deductible items in the United States and foreign jurisdictions. The difference between the U.S. federal statutory tax rate of 21% and our effective tax rate for the three and nine months ended September 29, 2018 results from (a) an increase in the valuation allowance that offsets expected tax benefit in the United States, (b) foreign rate differential and withholding taxes, (c) zero tax rate in Bermuda (which results in no tax benefit for the pretax loss in Bermuda), and (d) a discrete benefit from the release of uncertain tax positions.

Through September 29, 2018, we continued to evaluate the valuation allowance position in the United States and concluded we should maintain a valuation allowance against the net federal and state deferred tax assets. We will continue to evaluate both positive and negative evidence in future periods to determine if we should recognize more deferred tax assets. We don't have a valuation allowance in any foreign jurisdictions as we have concluded it is more likely than not that we will realize the net deferred tax assets in future periods.

We are subject to federal and state income tax as well as income tax in the various foreign jurisdictions in which we operate. Additionally, the years that remain subject to examination are 2015 for federal income taxes, 2013 for state income taxes, and 2011 for foreign income taxes, including years ending thereafter. However, to the extent allowed by law, the tax authorities may have the right to examine prior periods where net operating losses or tax credits were

generated and carried forward, and make adjustments up to the amount of the net operating losses or credit carryforward amount. Our income tax returns are under examination in China for 2016 through 2018, and in the Philippines for 2016.

We believe that it is reasonably possible that \$1.6 million of unrecognized tax benefits and \$0.1 million of associated interest and penalties could be recognized during the next twelve months. The \$1.7 million potential change would represent a decrease in unrecognized tax benefits, comprised of items related to tax filings for years that will no longer be subject to examination under expiring statutes of limitations.

#### **Table of Contents**

At December 30, 2017, we had U.S. federal net operating loss ("NOL") carryforwards (pretax) of approximately \$351.4 million that expire at various dates between 2018 and 2037. We had state NOL carryforwards (pretax) of approximately \$162.9 million that expire at various dates from 2018 through 2037. We also had federal and state credit carryforwards of \$50.2 million and \$59.2 million, respectively. Of the total \$59.2 million state credit carryforwards, \$57.9 million do not expire. The remaining credits expire at various dates from 2018 through 2037.

Our liability for uncertain tax positions (including penalties and interest) was \$26.4 million and \$26.9 million at September 29, 2018 and December 30, 2017, respectively, and is recorded as a component of Other long-term liabilities on our Consolidated Balance Sheets. The remainder of our uncertain tax position exposure of \$25.9 million is netted against deferred tax assets.

The Tax Cuts and Jobs Act (the "2017 Tax Act"), enacted December 22, 2017, contains provisions that affect us, but the impact will be absorbed by utilizing NOL carryforwards. Reduction of the corporate tax rate from 35% to 21% reduced the value of our domestic deferred tax assets and reduced our associated full valuation allowance on those assets, resulting in no net impact on our Consolidated Statements of Operation.

U.S. tax reform required a deemed repatriation of deferred foreign earnings as of December 30, 2017 and no future U.S. taxes should be due on these earnings because of enactment of a 100% dividends received deduction. At December 30, 2017, we had no impact from this transition tax due to utilization of NOL carryforwards. Foreign earnings may be subject to withholding taxes if they are distributed and repatriated in the United States.

In March 2018, the FASB issued ASU 2018-05, Income Taxes (Topic 740): Amendments to SEC Paragraphs Pursuant to SEC Staff Accounting Bulletin No. 118 ("SAB 118"). The SEC issued SAB 118 on December 22, 2017 to address the situation where an SEC reporting company did not have all the necessary information available or analyzed to complete their accounting for the income tax effects of the 2017 Tax Act in the period of enactment. Due to the lack of authoritative guidance issued, complexity, and enactment timing of the 2017 Tax Act, we made a reasonable estimate of the income tax effect of the deemed repatriation of deferred foreign earnings. We may refine this as additional guidance, clarification, and analysis is available. Any changes to our estimate will be reflected in continuing operations in the period the amounts are determined and within the "measurement period" not-to-exceed one year allowed under SAB 118. As of September 29, 2018, we have not completed our accounting for the tax effect of the 2017 Tax Act, and we have made no change to the provisional amounts recorded at December 30, 2017.

We are not currently paying U.S. federal income taxes and do not expect to pay such taxes until we fully utilize our tax NOL and credit carryforwards. We expect to pay a nominal amount of state income tax. We are paying foreign income and withholding taxes, which are reflected in Income tax expense (benefit) in our Consolidated Statements of Operations and are primarily related to the cost of operating offshore activities and subsidiaries. We accrue interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions in Income tax expense (benefit).

#### Note 13 - Restructuring

In June 2018, our Board of Directors approved an internal restructuring plan (the "June 2018 Plan"), which included the discontinuation of our millimeter wave business and the use of certain assets related to our Wireless products, and a workforce reduction. The June 2018 Plan is designed to reduce our infrastructure costs and refocus on our core business activities. Approximately \$4.1 million of restructuring expense has been incurred through September 29, 2018 under the June 2018 Plan, and we believe this amount approximates the total costs under the plan and that this plan is substantially complete.

In June 2017, our Board of Directors approved an internal restructuring plan (the "June 2017 Plan"), which included the sale of 100% of the equity of our Hyderabad, India subsidiary and certain assets related to our Simplay Labs testing and certification business, a worldwide workforce reduction, and an initiative to reduce our infrastructure costs. These actions are part of an overall plan to achieve financial targets and to enhance our financial and competitive position by better aligning our revenue and operating expenses. Under this plan, approximately \$0.1 million and \$3.1 million of expense was incurred during the three months ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively, and approximately \$1.4 million and \$5.5 million of expense was incurred during the nine months ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively. Approximately \$9.4 million of total expense has been incurred through September 29, 2018 under the June 2017 Plan. We expect the total cost to be approximately \$21.5 million to \$23.0 million and that it will be substantially completed by the end of the first quarter of fiscal 2019.

In September 2015, we implemented a reduction of our worldwide workforce (the "September 2015 Reduction") separate from the March 2015 Plan described below. The September 2015 Reduction was designed to resize the company in line with the market environment and to better balance our workforce with the long-term strategic needs of our business. The September 2015 Reduction is substantially complete subject to certain remaining expected costs that we do not expect to be material, which we will expense as incurred. Under this reduction, no expense was incurred during either of the three month periods ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017, and no expense and approximately \$0.7 million of credit was incurred during the nine months ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively. Approximately \$7.2 million of total expense has been incurred through September 29, 2018 under the September 2015 Reduction, and we believe this amount approximates the total costs under the plan.

#### **Table of Contents**

In March 2015, our Board of Directors approved an internal restructuring plan (the "March 2015 Plan"), in connection with our acquisition of Silicon Image. The March 2015 Plan was designed to realize synergies from the acquisition by eliminating redundancies created as a result of combining the two companies. This included reductions in our worldwide workforce, consolidation of facilities, and cancellation of software contracts and engineering tools. The March 2015 Plan is substantially complete subject to certain remaining expected costs that we do not expect to be material and any changes in sublease assumptions should they occur, which we will expense as incurred. Under this plan, no expense was incurred during either of the three month periods ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively, and no expense and approximately \$0.1 million of credit was incurred during the nine months ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively. Approximately \$20.5 million of total expense has been incurred through September 29, 2018 under the March 2015 Plan, and we believe this amount approximates the total costs under the plan.

Substantially all of the expenses recorded in the periods presented were under the June 2017 and June 2018 Plans. These expenses were recorded to Restructuring charges on our Consolidated Statements of Operations.

The restructuring accrual balance is presented in Accounts payable and accrued expenses (includes restructuring) on our Consolidated Balance Sheets. The following table displays the combined activity related to the restructuring actions described above:

	Cavaranaa	Lease	Software		
(In the arread de)	Severance	Termination	Contracts &	Other Total	
(In thousands)	& related	& Fixed	Engineering	Other Total	
	·	Assets	Tools **		
Balance at December 31, 2016	\$ 801	\$ 1,036	\$ 25	\$12 \$1,874	
Restructuring charges	2,433	816	686	778 4,713	
Costs paid or otherwise settled	(1,707)	(897)	(711)	(771) (4,086)	
Balance at September 30, 2017	\$ 1,527	\$ 955	\$ —	\$19 \$2,501	
Balance at December 30, 2017	\$ 1.192	\$ 870	\$ 360	\$25 \$2,447	
Restructuring charges	4,034	437	913	111 5,495	
Costs paid or otherwise settled	(4,662)	(667)	(1,055)	(113) (6,497)	
Balance at September 29, 2018	\$ 564	\$ 640	\$ 218	\$23 \$1,445	

<sup>\*</sup> Includes employee relocation costs and retention bonuses

#### Note 14 - Long-Term Debt

On March 10, 2015, we entered into a secured credit agreement (the "Credit Agreement") with Jefferies Finance, LLC and certain other lenders for purposes of funding, in part, our acquisition of Silicon Image. The Credit Agreement provided for a \$350 million term loan (the "Term Loan") maturing on March 10, 2021 (the "Term Loan Maturity Date"). We received \$346.5 million net of an original issue discount of \$3.5 million and we paid debt issuance costs of \$8.3 million. The Term Loan bears variable interest equal to the one-month LIBOR, subject to a 1.00% floor, plus a spread of 4.25%. The current effective interest rate on the Term Loan is 7.03%.

The Term Loan is payable through a combination of (i) quarterly installments of approximately \$0.9 million, (ii) annual excess cash flow payments as defined in the Credit Agreement, which are due 95 days after the last day of our fiscal year, and (iii) any payments due upon certain issuances of additional indebtedness and certain asset dispositions, with any remaining outstanding principal amount due and payable on the Term Loan Maturity Date. The percentage

<sup>\*\*</sup>Includes cancellation of contracts

of excess cash flow we are required to pay ranges from 0% to 75%, depending on our leverage and other factors as defined in the Credit Agreement. Currently, the Credit Agreement would require a 75% excess cash flow payment.

In the first quarter of fiscal 2018, we made a required quarterly installment payment of \$0.9 million. In the second quarter of fiscal 2018, we made a required excess cash flow payment of \$0.2 million, a required quarterly installment payment of \$0.9 million, and an additional \$10.0 million principal payment. In the third quarter of fiscal 2018, we made a required quarterly installment payment of \$0.9 million, and an additional \$15.0 million principal payment. Over the next twelve months, our principal payments will be comprised mainly of regular quarterly installments, a required annual excess cash flow payment, and we could make any discretionary payments we deem appropriate.

## **Table of Contents**

While the Credit Agreement does not contain financial covenants, it does contain informational covenants and certain restrictive covenants, including limitations on liens, mergers and consolidations, sales of assets, payment of dividends, and indebtedness. We were in compliance with all such covenants in all material respects at September 29, 2018.

The original issue discount and the debt issuance costs have been accounted for as a reduction to the carrying value of the Term Loan on our Consolidated Balance Sheets and are being amortized to Interest expense in our Consolidated Statements of Operations over the contractual term, using the effective interest method.

The fair value of the Term Loan approximates the carrying value, which is reflected in our Consolidated Balance Sheets as follows:

(In thousands)	September 29, December 3			
(In thousands)	2018	2017		
Principal amount	\$ 278,908	\$ 306,791		
Unamortized original issue discount and debt costs	(3,769)	(5,616	)	
Less: Current portion of long-term debt	(14,104)	(1,508	)	
Long-term debt	\$ 261,035	\$ 299,667		

Interest expense related to the Term Loan was included in Interest expense on our Consolidated Statements of Operations as follows:

	Three Months Ended	Nine Months Ended
(In thousands)	September 20,	September 30,
(In thousands)	2018 2017	2018 2017
Contractual interest	\$4,711 \$ 3,492	\$14,001 \$ 12,202
Amortization of debt issuance costs and discount	789 326	1,847 1,680
Total interest expense related to the Term Loan	\$5,500 \$ 3,818	\$15,848 \$ 13,882

As of September 29, 2018, expected future principal payments on the Term Loan were as follows:

Fiscal year	thousands)
2018 (remaining 3 months)	\$ 875
2019	15,914
2020	56,175
2021	205,944
	\$ 278,908

(in

## Note 15 - Stock-Based Compensation

Total stock-based compensation expense included in our Consolidated Statements of Operations is presented in the following table:

	Three N	Months Ended	Nine Months Ended		
(In thousands)	Septem	boxp19mber 30,	Septembærpæmber 30,		
	2018	2017	2018	2017	
Cost of products sold	\$219	\$ 154	\$652	\$ 562	
Research and development	926	980	2,970	4,129	
Selling, general, and administrative	1,563	1,380	6,286	4,595	
Total stock-based compensation	\$2,708	\$ 2,514	\$9,908	\$ 9,286	

The stock-based compensation expense included in Selling, general, and administrative expense for the first nine months of fiscal 2018 includes approximately \$1.4 million of additional one-time expense for acceleration of stock compensation under the CEO separation agreement executed with our former CEO during the first quarter of fiscal 2018.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Performance-Based Stock Compensation

In fiscal years 2015 through 2017, we granted stock options and RSUs with a market condition to certain executives. The options have a two year vesting period and can vest between 0% and 200% of the target amount, based on the Company's relative Total Shareholder Return ("TSR") when compared to the TSR of a component of companies in the PHLX Semiconductor Sector Index over a two year period. Under the terms of the grants, executives will receive the target amount if the Company's TSR relative to that of the Index achieves or exceeds the 50h percentile. Executives may receive 200% if the Company's TSR exceeds the 75h percentile. No vesting occurs if the Company's TSR does not exceed the 25th percentile. TSR is a measure of stock price appreciation plus dividends paid, if any, in the performance period. The fair values of the options and RSUs were determined and fixed on the date of grant using a lattice-based option-pricing valuation model incorporating a Monte-Carlo simulation and a consideration of the likelihood that we would achieve the market condition.

In September 2018, we granted inducement awards outside of, but subject to the terms and conditions of the Company's stockholder approved equity compensation plan to our incoming President and Chief Executive Officer. The inducement awards included market and performance based restricted stock that vest and become payable upon satisfaction of certain market and performance conditions. The market and performance conditions include TSR and Adjusted EBITDA targets, respectively. The TSR based awards vest and become payable over a three-year period based on the Company's TSR relative to the PHLX Semiconductor Sector Index, with 100% of the units vesting at the 50th percentile and a multiplier to 250% of the units vesting at the 75th percentile achievement, zero vesting if relative TSR is below the 25th percentile, and vesting scaling linearly for achievement between the 25th and 75th percentile. The Adjusted EBITDA based awards will vest and become payable based upon the Company's generating specified "adjusted" EBITDA levels on a trailing four quarter basis in any two consecutive trailing four-quarter periods.

In September 2018, we granted inducement awards outside of, but subject to the terms and conditions of the Company's stockholder approved equity compensation plan to our incoming Corporate Vice President of Research and Development. The inducement awards included performance based restricted stock that would vest and become payable upon achievement of a target TSR. The awards vest and become payable over a three-year period based on the Company's TSR relative to the PHLX Semiconductor Sector Index, with 100% of the units vesting at the 50th percentile and a multiplier to 200% of the units vesting at the 75th percentile achievement, zero vesting if relative TSR is below the 25th percentile, and vesting scaling linearly for achievement between the 25th and 75th percentile.

The following table summarizes the activity for our stock options and RSUs with a performance condition during the first nine months of fiscal 2018:

(Shares in thousands)	Unvested	Vested	Total
Balance, December 30, 2017	707	83	790
Granted	573	_	573
Vested	(31)	31	
Exercised	_	(78)	(78)
Canceled	(429)	(10)	(439)
Balance, September 29, 2018	820	26	846

We incurred stock compensation expense related to these market condition awards of approximately \$0.1 million and \$0.6 million in the third quarter and first nine months, respectively, of fiscal 2018 and of approximately \$0.1 million and \$0.4 million in the third quarter and first nine months, respectively, of fiscal 2017, which is recorded as a component of total stock-based compensation expense.

# Legal Matters

From time to time, we are exposed to certain asserted and unasserted potential claims. Periodically, we review the status of each significant matter and assess its potential financial exposure. If the potential loss from any claim or legal proceeding is considered probable and a range of possible losses can be estimated, we then accrue a liability for the estimated loss. Legal proceedings are subject to uncertainties, and the outcomes are difficult to predict. Because of such uncertainties, accruals are based only on the best information available at the time. As additional information becomes available, we reassess the potential liability related to pending claims and litigation and may revise estimates.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Other Matters

We maintain certain Value-Added Tax ("VAT") benefits derived from our research and development operations that require filing tax exempt status documentation with local taxing authorities. In relation to one of our Chinese legal entities, we are undergoing an audit of this documentation as of September 29, 2018. Due to the uncertainty in both the outcome and the estimated range of any findings, no liability has been accrued as of September 29, 2018. We believe the findings would not have a material impact on our Consolidated Financial Statements and could be in a range from \$0 to less than \$2 million.

#### Note 17 - Segment and Geographic Information

#### **Segment Information**

In the three and nine month periods ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively, Lattice had one operating segment: the core Lattice business, which includes semiconductor devices, evaluation boards, development hardware, and related intellectual property licensing and sales.

# Geographic Information

Our revenue by major geographic area is presented in "Note 2 - Revenue from Contracts with Customers".

Our Property and equipment, net by country at the end of each period was as follows:

(In thousands)	•	December 30,
(III tilousulus)	2018	2017
United States	\$ 27,893	\$ 30,338
China	2,357	4,632
Philippines	3,472	3,883
Taiwan	1,062	958
Japan	319	313
Other	621	299
Total foreign property and equipment, net	7,831	10,085
Total property and equipment, net	\$ 35,724	\$ 40,423

# ITEM 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

#### Overview

Lattice Semiconductor and its subsidiaries ("Lattice," the "Company," "we," "us," or "our") develops semiconductor technologies that we monetize through products, solutions, and licenses. We engage in smart connectivity solutions, providing intellectual property ("IP") and low-power, small form-factor devices that enable global customers to quickly and easily develop innovative, smart, and connected products. We help their products become more aware, interact more intelligently, and make better and faster connections. In an increasingly intense global technology market, we help our customers get their products to market faster than their competitors. Our broad end-market exposure extends from mobile devices and consumer electronics to industrial and automotive equipment,

communications and computing infrastructure, and licensing. Lattice was founded in 1983 and is headquartered in Portland, Oregon.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Discontinuation of millimeter wave business

In the second quarter of 2018, we made the strategic decision to discontinue our millimeter wave business, which included certain assets related to our Wireless products, and our Board of Directors approved a related internal restructuring plan. This action was designed to improve profitability, reduce our infrastructure costs, and refocus on our core business activities. Approximately \$24.0 million of total expense was recorded in our Consolidated Statements of Operations through the first nine months of fiscal 2018, including \$11.9 million charged to Impairment of acquired intangible assets, \$8.0 million charged to Cost of product revenue for inventory reserves, and \$4.1 million charged to Restructuring charges for severance and other personnel costs, and for other asset restructuring. See Notes 6, 7, 8 and 13 to our consolidated financial statements presented in Part 1, Item 1 of this Report for additional details.

#### Critical Accounting Policies and Use of Estimates

Critical accounting policies are those that are both most important to the portrayal of a company's financial condition and results and require management's most difficult, subjective, and complex judgments, often as a result of the need to make estimates about the effect of matters that are inherently uncertain.

Other than our updated policies related to revenue recognition and accounting for costs to obtain and fulfill a customer contract (further discussed in "Note 2 - Revenue from Contracts with Customers" under Part 1, Item 1 of this Report), management believes that there have been no significant changes to the items that we disclosed as our critical accounting policies and estimates in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in our Annual Report on form 10-K for the fiscal year ended December 30, 2017.

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("U.S. GAAP") requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts and classification of assets, such as marketable securities, accounts receivable, contract assets included in prepaid expenses and other current assets, inventory, goodwill (including the assessment of reporting unit), intangible assets, current and deferred income taxes, accrued liabilities (including restructuring charges and bonus arrangements), disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, amounts used in acquisition valuations and purchase accounting, impairment assessments, the fair value of equity awards, and the reported amounts of product revenue, licensing and services revenue, and expenses during the fiscal periods presented. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

# **Results of Operations**

Key elements of our Consolidated Statements of Operations are presented in the following table:

·	Three Months Ended				Nine Months Ended			
(In thousands)	September 2018	r 29,	September 2017 *	30,	September 2018	29,	September 2017 *	30,
Revenue	\$101,484	100.0%	\$91,971	100.0 %	\$302,822	100.0 %	\$290,695	100.0 %
Gross margin	58,364	57.5	53,322	58.0	165,133	54.5	165,363	56.9
Research and development	19,131	18.9	25,648	27.9	63,153	20.9	79,857	27.5
Selling, general and administrative	21,775	21.5	21,290	23.1	69,886	23.1	67,133	23.1
Amortization of acquired intangible assets	3,823	3.8	8,526	9.3	13,982	4.6	25,777	8.8
Restructuring charges	90	0.1	3,071	3.3	5,495	1.8	4,713	1.6

Acquisition related charges	_	_	681	0.7	1,531	0.5	3,208	1.1
Impairment of intangible assets	586	0.6	36,198	39.4	12,486	4.1	36,198	12.5
Gain on sale of building		_	(4,624	(5.0)	_	_	(4,624	) (1.6 )
Income (loss) from operations	\$12,959	12.8 %	\$(37,468)	(40.7)%	\$(1,400	(0.5)	% \$(46,899	0) (16.1)%

<sup>\*</sup> Results for periods in 2017 are presented in accordance with ASC 605, which was in effect during that fiscal year.

We adopted ASC 606, Revenue from Contracts with Customers, on December 31, 2017 using the modified retrospective method. We have not restated any prior financial statements presented. See "Note 2 - Revenue from Contracts with Customers" to our consolidated financial statements and the Revenue discussions, below, for the impact of the adoption of ASC 606.

#### **Table of Contents**

Effective April 17, 2018, we were restricted from selling to ZTE Kangzun Telecom Co. Ltd. ("ZTE") due to sanctions imposed by the United States Department of Commerce. We believe that this will not have a material effect on either our total revenue or our revenue in Asia, as revenue from ZTE accounted for less than 3% of our total revenue in the first quarter of fiscal 2018. In July 2018, the Department of Commerce lifted the sanctions, subject to ZTE meeting certain requirements. We anticipate that we will continue sales to ZTE after it has done so, though we cannot predict whether the financial and other penalties imposed on ZTE will have a negative impact on future orders.

#### Revenue by End Market

The end market data below is derived from data provided to us by our distributors and end customers. With a diverse base of customers who may manufacture end products spanning multiple end markets, the assignment of revenue to a specific end market requires the use of estimates and judgment. Therefore, actual results may differ from those reported.

Under ASC 606, we recognize certain revenue for which end customers and end markets are not yet known. We assign this revenue first to a specific end market using historical and anticipated usage of the specific products, if possible, and allocate proportionally to the end markets if we cannot identify a specific end market.

Our Licensing and services end market includes revenue from the licensing of our IP, the collection of certain royalties, patent sales, the revenue related to our participation in consortia and standard-setting activities, and services. While Licensing products are primarily sold into the Mobile and Consumer market, Licensing and services revenue is reported as a separate end market as it has characteristics that differ from other categories, most notably its higher gross margin.

The following are examples of end market applications:

Communications and Com	puting Mobile and Consumer	Industrial and Automotive	Licensing and Services
Wireless	Smartphones	Security and Surveillance	IP Royalties
Wireline	Cameras	Machine Vision	Adopter Fees
Data Backhaul	Displays	<b>Industrial Automation</b>	IP Licenses
Computing	Tablets	Human Computer Interaction	n Patent Sales
Servers	Wearables	Automotive	Testing Services
Data Storage	Televisions and Home The	ater Drones	

The composition of our revenue by end market is presented in the following table:

1	2	1			$\mathcal{E}$					
	Three Mo	nths En	ıded		Nine Months Ended					
(In thousands)	Septembe	r 29,	September 30,		September	r 29,	September 30,			
(In thousands)	2018		2017 *		2018		2017 *			
Communications and Computing	\$32,883	32 %	\$27,545	30 %	\$90,536	30 %	\$84,594	29 %		
Mobile and Consumer	26,974	27	25,901	28	77,980	26	82,819	29		
Industrial and Automotive	38,075	37	33,923	37	122,819	40	95,793	33		
Licensing and Services	3,552	4	4,602	5	11,487	4	27,489	9		
Total revenue	\$101,484	100%	\$91,971	100%	\$302,822	100%	\$290,695	100%		

<sup>\*</sup> Results for periods in 2017 are presented in accordance with ASC 605, which was in effect during that fiscal year.

Revenue from the Communications and Computing end market increased by 19% for the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017 and by 7% for the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2017 due to continued demand increases for server reference design products, partially offset by the discontinuation of our millimeter wave business.

Revenue from the Mobile and Consumer end market increased by 4% for the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017 due to increased demand for home automation and handset screen replacement products. Revenue from the Mobile and Consumer end market decreased by 6% for the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2017 due to a decline in demand for products supporting a major handset manufacturer, partially offset by increased demand for home automation and handset screen replacement products.

#### **Table of Contents**

Revenue from the Industrial and Automotive end market increased by 12% for the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017 and by 28% for the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2017 due to broad market increases in the Industrial end market as well as growth from the products supporting industrial video applications and factory automation robotics applications.

Revenue from the Licensing and Services end market decreased by 23% for the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017 primarily due to the absence of revenue from Simplay Labs testing activities after the sale of certain assets related to that business unit at the end of the third quarter of fiscal 2017. Revenue from the Licensing and Services end market decreased by 58% for the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2017 predominantly due to revenue from a patent sale in the first half of fiscal 2017 that did not recur in the current period, and by the absence of revenue from Simplay Labs testing activities after the sale of certain assets related to that business unit at the end of the third quarter of fiscal 2017. These decreases are partially offset by HDMI royalties that we recognized as revenue in the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2018 under ASC 606 but were not able to recognize in the comparable periods of fiscal 2017 under the previous guidance.

We share HDMI royalties with the other HDMI Founders based on an allocation formula, which is reviewed every three years. The most recent royalty sharing formula covered the period from January 1, 2014 through December 31, 2016, and an interim agreement covering the period from January 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 was signed in the second quarter of fiscal 2018. However, a new agreement covering the period beginning January 1, 2018 is yet to be signed. As a result of the signing of the HDMI Founders royalty sharing agreement for 2017, we received \$6.4 million in cash during the second quarter of fiscal 2018 for fiscal 2017 HDMI royalties. Collection of this amount had no impact on our reported revenues and was recorded as a reduction to the contract asset recorded in Prepaid expenses and other current assets in our Consolidated Balance Sheets. This contract asset was recorded in the first quarter of fiscal 2018 with an offset to Accumulated deficit as a cumulative effect adjustment for the adoption of ASC 606.

HDMI royalties are considered variable consideration under the new revenue standard and recognized as royalty revenue as usage occurs. While a new royalty sharing agreement is being negotiated with the other Founders of the HDMI consortium for fiscal 2018, we are estimating our share of royalty revenues under an anticipated new agreement. Before the HDMI royalty sharing agreement is signed, we estimate that we will recognize \$1 million to \$2 million of additional licensing and services revenue every quarter under ASC 606 that we would not have recognized under previous guidance. Once the HDMI royalty sharing agreement is signed, ongoing fiscal 2018 HDMI royalty revenue recognition under both ASC 606 and previous guidance will be consistent.

For the third quarter of fiscal 2018, adoption of ASC 606 increased our revenues by \$2.8 million compared to revenue that would have been recognized under previous guidance. This was comprised of a \$1.3 million increase due to the acceleration of revenue recognition on sales to certain distributors, with \$0.2 million attributed to Communications and Computing, \$0.7 million attributed to Mobile and Consumer, and \$0.4 million attributed to Industrial and Automotive. An additional \$1.5 million was due to increases in licensing and services revenue, mainly in HDMI royalties and audit settlements for the third quarter of fiscal 2018.

For the first nine months of fiscal 2018, adoption of ASC 606 increased our revenues by \$12.0 million compared to revenue that would have been recognized under previous guidance. Of this amount, \$13.7 million was due to the acceleration of revenue recognition on sales to certain distributors, with \$3.5 million attributed to Communications and Computing, \$5.9 million attributed to Mobile and Consumer, and \$4.3 million attributed to Industrial and Automotive. This was offset by a \$1.7 million decrease in licensing and services revenue comprised of \$6.4 million in 2017 HDMI royalties collected that are not recorded as revenue in fiscal 2018 under ASC 606, and an increase of \$4.7 million, mainly in HDMI royalties and audit settlements for the first nine months of fiscal 2018.

Revenue by Geography

We assign revenue to geographies based on ship-to location of the end customer, where available, and based upon the location of the distributor to which the product was shipped otherwise.

The composition of our revenue by geography is presented in the following table:

	Three Mo		Nine Months Ended						
(In the sugar da)	September	r 29,	Septemb	er 30,	September	r 29,	September 30,		
(in thousands)	2018		2017 *		2018		September 30, 2017 *		
Asia	\$76,927	76 %	\$68,677	75 %	\$226,747	75 %	\$207,081	71 %	
Europe	11,873	12	10,972	12	36,177	12	32,631	11	
Americas	12,684	12	12,322	13	39,898	13	50,983	18	
Total revenue	\$101,484	100%	\$91,971	100%	\$302,822	100%	\$290,695	100%	

<sup>\*</sup> Results for periods in 2017 are presented in accordance with ASC 605, which was in effect during that fiscal year.

#### **Table of Contents**

Revenue in Asia increased 12% for the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017 and increased 9% for the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2017. Asia revenue is heavily affected by revenue from all of the end markets we serve. The increase in the third quarter of fiscal 2018 was predominately due to increasing demand for our products performing control applications in servers, significant growth in the Consumer space from several handset screen replacement customers, increased demand from Industrial broad market customers, and strength at a major telecommunications customer. These increases were partially offset by decline in demand from a major handset manufacturer.

Revenue in Europe increased 8% for the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017 and increased 11% for the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2017 as the region is showing renewed growth in the broad market, especially in the Industrial end market.

Revenue from the Americas increased 3% for the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017, primarily due to increased royalty revenue. Revenue from the Americas decreased 22% for the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2017 due to a patent sale that was recognized in the first nine months of fiscal 2017 but did not recur in the first nine months of fiscal 2018. This was partially offset by other royalty revenue and broad market growth in the region.

For the third quarter of fiscal 2018, adoption of ASC 606 increased our revenues by \$2.8 million compared to revenue that would have been recognized under previous guidance. This was comprised of a \$1.3 million increase due to the acceleration of revenue recognition on sales to certain distributors, with \$1.2 million attributed to Europe, and \$0.6 million attributed to the Americas, partially offset by a \$0.5 million decrease attributed to Asia. An additional \$1.5 million was due to increases in licensing and services revenue, attributed to the Americas, described above.

For the first nine months of fiscal 2018, adoption of ASC 606 increased our revenues by \$12.0 million compared to revenue that would have been recognized under previous guidance. Of this amount, \$13.7 million was due to the acceleration of revenue recognition on sales to certain distributors, with \$10.6 million of this amount attributed to Asia, \$1.2 million attributed to Europe, and \$1.9 million attributed to the Americas. This was offset by the \$1.7 million decrease in licensing and services revenue, attributed to the Americas, described above.

#### Revenue from End Customers

Our top five end customers constituted approximately 20% of our revenue for the third quarter of fiscal 2018, compared to approximately 23% for the third quarter of fiscal 2017. Our top five end customers constituted approximately 17% of our revenue for the first nine months of fiscal 2018, compared to approximately 28% for the first nine months of fiscal 2017.

Our largest end customer accounted for approximately 6% of total revenue in the third quarter of fiscal 2018 and 5% of total revenue in the first nine months of fiscal 2018. Our largest end customer accounted for approximately 5% of total revenue in the third quarter of fiscal 2017 and approximately 9% of total revenue first nine months of fiscal 2017. No customers accounted for more than 10% of total revenue during these periods.

Under ASC 606, we did not have enough information to assign end customers to approximately \$1.3 million and \$13.7 million of revenue recognized for the three and nine months ended September 29, 2018, respectively, on shipments to distributors that have not sold through to end customers.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Revenue from Distributors

Distributors have historically accounted for a significant portion of our total revenue. Revenue attributable to our primary distributors is presented in the following table:

	% of T	otal		% of Total					
	Revenu	ıe		Revenue					
	Three 1	Month	IS	Nine Months					
	Ended			Ended					
	Septem 2018	mber 9, *	Sep 201	otem 18	Septe ber 29 30, 2017	mber *			
Arrow Electronics Inc.	24 %	27	%	30	%	24	%		
Weikeng Group	27	26		26		27			
All others	31	27		29		24			
All distributors **	82 %	80	%	85	%	75	%		

<sup>\*</sup> Results for periods in 2017 are presented in accordance with ASC 605, which was in effect during that fiscal year.

Revenue attributable to revenue streams other than distributors decreased in the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2017, resulting in increases in distribution revenue as a percentage of total revenue.

The most significant impact of the adoption of ASC 606 was to accelerate the timing of revenue recognition on product shipments to most of our distributors, resulting in an additional \$1.3 million and \$13.7 million of revenue, respectively in the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2018. Assuming all other revenue recognition criteria have been met, the new guidance requires us to recognize revenue and costs relating to such sales upon shipment to the distributor - subject to reductions for estimated reserves for price adjustments and returns - rather than upon the ultimate sale by the distributor to its end customer, as was our previous practice. The impact of this change will depend primarily on the level of inventory held by distributors at the beginning and end of each period. To the extent these inventory levels fluctuate significantly, revenue under the new standard could be materially different than that under the previous standard. We anticipate that the benefit to product revenue resulting from distributor inventory will be minimal in the fourth quarter of 2018. We currently expect the adoption of the new standard to increase revenue recognized from distributors in the 3% range in 2018 compared to revenue recognized from distributors under the previous standard in 2017

## Gross Margin

The composition of our gross margin, including as a percentage of revenue, is presented in the following table:

	Three M	Ion	ths Ended		Nine Months Ended				
(In thousands)	Septemb	oer	29e,ptember	30,	Septemb	oer 2	2September	30,	
(In thousands)	2018		2017		2018		2017		
Gross margin	\$58,364	-	\$ 53,322		\$165,13	3	\$ 165,363		
Percentage of net revenue	57.5	%	58.0	%	54.5	%	56.9	%	
Product gross margin %	56.0	%	56.5	%	52.8	%	54.3	%	
Licensing and services gross margin %	100.0	%	86.6	%	97.7	%	82.0	%	

<sup>\*\*</sup>During the first quarter of 2018, we updated our channel categories to group all forms of distribution into a single channel. Prior periods have been reclassified to match current period presentation.

For the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2017, gross margin decreased by 0.5 and 2.4 percentage points, respectively. The overall gross margin was influenced by the relative mix between product revenue and licensing and services revenue, and this decline resulted primarily from lower licensing and services revenue, partially offset by a decrease in revenue and costs from the Mobile and Consumer end market. Licensing and services accounted for approximately 4% of total revenue in the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to approximately 5% and 9%, respectively, in the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2017.

The primary contributor to the 0.5 percentage point decrease in the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the respective period in fiscal 2017 is an increase in Communications and Computing end market volume, partially offset by lower revenues and costs from the Mobile and Consumer end market. The primary driver of the 1.5 percentage point decrease in product gross margin in the first nine months of fiscal 2018 was the one-time charge of \$8.3 million for specific inventory reserves taken on products that were eliminated with the discontinuation of our millimeter wave business. This was partially offset by decreased volume and costs from the Mobile and Consumer end market.

#### **Table of Contents**

The primary contributor to the 13.4 percentage point increase in licensing and services gross margin in the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017 was an increase in the mix of higher margin licensing and services revenue period over period. The 15.7 percentage point increase in licensing and services gross margin in the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the respective period in fiscal 2017 was due primarily to the \$18.0 million patent sale that was recognized in two installments during the first six months of fiscal 2017. The costs associated with the patent sale of \$3.6 million, primarily the net book value of the patents acquired in our acquisition of Silicon Image, were greater than usual for this category and had a substantial impact on licensing and services gross margin.

Because of its higher margin, the licensing and services portion of our overall revenue can have a disproportionate impact on gross margin and profitability. For programmable and standard products, we expect that product, end market, and customer mix will subject our gross margin to fluctuation, while we expect downward pressure on average selling price to adversely affect our gross margin in the future. If we are unable to realize additional or sufficient product cost reductions in the future to balance changes in product and customer mix, we may experience degradation in our product gross margin.

## **Operating Expenses**

## Research and Development Expense

The composition of our Research and development expense, including as a percentage of revenue, is presented in the following table:

						Nine Months Ended				
(In they canda)	Septemb	er	292eptember	r 30	of change	Septemb	ber	290e.ptember	r 30	, %
(In thousands)	2018		2017		% change	2018		2017		change
Research and development	\$19,131		\$ 25,648		(25)	\$63,153	3	\$ 79,857		(21)
Percentage of revenue	18.9	%	27.9	%		20.9	%	27.5	%	
Mask costs included in Research and development	\$—		\$ (82	)	(100)	\$521		\$ 978		(47)

Research and development expense includes costs for compensation and benefits, stock compensation, development masks, engineering wafers, depreciation, licenses, and outside engineering services. These expenditures are for the design of new products, IP cores, processes, packaging, and software to support new products.

The decrease in Research and development expense for the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2017 is due mainly to the cost reductions realized from restructuring actions and from the sale of assets and a business unit. These savings were predominantly from headcount related expenses, including lower stock compensation expense, and from reductions in time-based licenses. There was also a decrease year-over-year in mask expenses due to the timing of projects.

We believe that a continued commitment to Research and development is essential to maintaining product leadership and providing innovative new product offerings and, therefore, we expect to continue to make significant future investments in Research and development.

Selling, General, and Administrative Expense

The composition of our Selling, general, and administrative expense, including as a percentage of revenue, is presented in the following table:

Three Months Ended

Nine Months Ended

(In thousands)	September 29 September 30, 2018 2017			O/ ahanga	September 29eptember 30,			% ahanga			
(In thousands)	2018		2017		% change	2018		2017		% change	
Selling, general, and administrative	\$21,775		\$ 21,290		2	\$69,886	5	\$ 67,133		4	
Percentage of revenue	21.5	%	23.1	%		23.1	%	23.1	%		

Selling, general, and administrative expense includes costs for compensation and benefits related to selling, general, and administrative employees, commissions, depreciation, professional and outside services, trade show, and travel expenses.

#### **Table of Contents**

The increase in Selling, general, and administrative expense for the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017 is due mainly to an increase in payroll costs related to executive transitions and professional fees. The increase in Selling, general, and administrative for the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2017 is due mainly to \$2.7 million in one-time costs resulting from our CEO retirement and transition, including accelerated stock compensation and severance expense in the first quarter of fiscal 2018, and by CEO search fees in the first half of fiscal 2018.

#### Amortization of Acquired Intangible Assets

The composition of our Amortization of acquired intangible assets, including as a percentage of revenue, is presented in the following table:

	Three Months Ended					Nine Mo				
(In thousands)	Septem	ıbe	rS29atember	: 30,	% ahanga	Septemb	er	29eptember	30,	% ahanga
(In thousands)	September September 30, a 2018 2017		% change	2018		2017		70 Change		
Amortization of acquired intangible assets	\$3,823		\$ 8,526		(55)	\$13,982		\$ 25,777		(46)
Percentage of revenue	3.8	%	9.3	%		4.6	%	8.8	%	

The decrease in Amortization of acquired intangible assets for the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2017 is primarily due to the reduction of certain intangibles as a result of patent sales and impairment charges in previous periods.

# **Restructuring Charges**

The composition of our Restructuring charges, including as a percentage of revenue, is presented in the following table:

	Three 1	Months Ended		Nine Months Ended				
(In thousands)	Septen	n <b>Sept29</b> nber 30 2017	, Otahanaa	Septembe	% ohongo			
(In thousands)	2018	2017	% change	2018	2017		% change	
Restructuring charges	\$90	\$ 3,071	(97)	\$5,495	\$ 4,713		17	
Percentage of revenue	0.1 %	3.3 %		1.8 %	1.6	%		

Restructuring charges include expenses resulting from reductions in our worldwide workforce, consolidation of our facilities, removal of fixed assets from service, and cancellation of software contracts and engineering tools.

In June 2018, our Board of Directors approved an internal restructuring plan (the "June 2018 Plan"), which included the discontinuation of our millimeter wave business and the use of certain assets related to our Wireless products, and a workforce reduction. The June 2018 Plan is designed to reduce our infrastructure costs and refocus on our core business activities. Approximately \$4.1 million of restructuring expense has been incurred through September 29, 2018 under the June 2018 Plan, and we believe this amount approximates the total costs under the plan and that this plan is substantially complete.

In June 2017, our Board of Directors approved an internal restructuring plan (the "June 2017 Plan"), which included the sale of 100% of the equity of our Hyderabad, India subsidiary and certain assets related to our Simplay Labs testing and certification business, a worldwide workforce reduction, and an initiative to reduce our infrastructure costs. These actions are part of an overall plan to achieve financial targets and to enhance our financial and competitive position by better aligning our revenue and operating expenses. Under this plan, approximately \$0.1 million and \$3.1 million of expense was incurred during the three months ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively, and approximately \$1.4 million and \$5.5 million of expense was incurred during the nine months ended September 29, 2018 and September 30, 2017, respectively. Approximately \$9.4 million of total

expense has been incurred through September 29, 2018 under the June 2017 Plan. We expect the total cost to be approximately \$21.5 million to \$23.0 million and that it will be substantially completed by the end of the first quarter of fiscal 2019.

The \$3.0 million decrease in restructuring expense in the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017 was the result of the Plans nearing completion. The \$0.8 million increase in restructuring expense in the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2017 was driven by significant headcount-related, lease and systems restructuring charges in the current year related to the June 2018 Plan and June 2017 Plan versus smaller charges in the previous year under the June 2017 Plan.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### **Acquisition Related Charges**

The composition of our Acquisition related charges, including as a percentage of revenue, is presented in the following table:

	Three Months Ended			Nine Months Ended					
(In thousands)	Septe <b>Supre 2018</b> 2017	er 30,	% change	September 2018	er <b>S29</b> ptembe 2017	r 30,	% change		
Acquisition related charges	\$ \$ 681		(100)	\$1,531	\$ 3,208		(52)		
Percentage of revenue	<b>-</b> % 0.7	%		0.5 %	1.1	%			

Acquisition related charges include legal and professional fees directly related to acquisitions. For the third quarter of fiscal 2017 and the first nine months of both fiscal 2018 and 2017, Acquisition related charges were entirely attributable to legal fees and outside services in connection with our proposed acquisition by Canyon Bridge Acquisition Company, Inc. Although the acquisition was terminated, we had continued to incur certain residual legal charges directly related to this transaction. We do not expect any future residual costs.

# Impairment of Intangible Assets

The composition of our Impairment of intangible assets, including as a percentage of revenue, is presented in the following table:

	Three M	Nine Mo								
(In thousands)	Septemb	<b>Seβ&amp;</b> ,mber 2017	30,	% ahanga	Septemb	er	29eptember	30,	% ohongo	
(In thousands)	2018	2017		% change	2018		2017		% change	
Impairment of intangible assets	\$586	\$ 36,198		(98)	\$12,486		\$ 36,198		(66)	
Percentage of revenue	0.6 %	39.4	%		4.1	%	12.5	%		

During our review of our strategic long-range plan completed at the end of the third quarter of fiscal 2018, we concluded that a certain product line had limited future revenue potential due to a decline in customer demand for that product. We determined that this conclusion constituted an impairment indicator to the related specific developed technology intangible asset acquired in our acquisition of Silicon Image. Our assessment of the fair value of this intangible asset concluded that it had been fully impaired as of September 29, 2018, and we recorded an impairment charge of \$0.6 million in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

In the second quarter of 2018, we made the strategic decision to discontinue our millimeter wave business, which included certain wireless technology intangible assets. We determined that this action constituted an impairment indicator related to certain of the developed technology intangible assets acquired in our acquisition of Silicon Image. Our assessment of the fair value of these intangible assets concluded that they had been fully impaired as of June 30, 2018, and we recorded an impairment charge of \$11.9 million in the Consolidated Statements of Operations.

#### Gain on sale of building

In August 2017, we sold building space which we owned in Shanghai, China for gross proceeds of approximately \$7.9 million. The building space was vacated in fiscal 2015 upon consolidation of facilities to a single site in Shanghai following our acquisition of Silicon Image. As of the sale date, the building had a historical cost of \$3.6 million, accumulated depreciation of \$1.4 million, and we incurred \$1.1 million of direct selling costs, resulting in a net gain on sale of \$4.6 million, which is presented as Gain on sale of building in our Consolidated Statements of Operations.

# Interest expense

Interest expense, including as a percentage of revenue, is presented in the following table:

Three Months Ended Nine Months Ended

September 29eptember 30, % change September 29September 30, % change (In thousands) 2018 2018 2017 2017

Interest expense \$(5,500) \$ (3,888) 41 \$(15,582) \$(14,112) 10

Percentage of revenue (5.4 )% (4.2 )% (5.1))% (4.9 )%

#### **Table of Contents**

The increase in Interest expense for the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017, and for the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2017, was largely driven by the increase in the effective interest rate on our long-term debt offset by the reduction in the principal balance of our long-term debt as a result of the additional principal payments made in the first nine months of fiscal 2018. See the Credit Arrangements section under Liquidity and Capital Resources for further discussion of the debt.

#### Other expense, net

The composition of our Other expense, net, including as a percentage of revenue, is presented in the following table:

	Three Mo	onths Ended		Nine Mor				
(In thousands)	Septembe	1S29tembe	r 30,	% change	Septembe	% change		
(In thousands)	2018	ei <b>S29</b> tember 3 2017		% change	2018 2017			% change
Other expense, net	\$(452)	\$ (2,027	)	(78)	\$(246)	\$ (2,104	)	(88)
Percentage of revenue	(0.4)%	(2.2	)%		(0.1)%	(0.7	)%	

For the third quarter of fiscal 2018 compared to the third quarter of fiscal 2017, and for the first nine months of fiscal 2018 compared to the first nine months of fiscal 2017, the decrease in Other expense, net is primarily driven by the \$1.8 million loss on the sale of 100% of the equity of our Hyderabad, India subsidiary and certain assets related to our Simplay Labs testing and certification business to an unrelated third party in the third quarter of fiscal 2017.

#### Income Taxes

The composition of our Income tax expense (benefit) is presented in the following table:

	Three Months Ended			Nine Months Ended				
(In thousands)	Septer <b>Sibpte26</b> 2018 2017	ber 30,	% change	September 2018	<b>Se</b> 201	<b>39</b> :mbe 17	er 30,	% change
Income tax expense (benefit)	\$33 \$ (331	)	(+100)	\$1,973	\$	234		+100

Our Income tax expense (benefit) for the third quarters of fiscal 2018 and fiscal 2017 is composed primarily of foreign income and withholding taxes, partially offset by benefits resulting from the release of uncertain tax positions due to statute of limitation expirations that occurred in the respective periods. The increase in expense in the third quarter and the first nine months of fiscal 2018 as compared to the third quarter and first nine months of fiscal 2017 is primarily due to increased foreign withholding taxes related to HDMI royalty distributions received in the current year periods.

We are not currently paying U.S. federal income taxes and do not expect to pay such taxes until we fully utilize our tax net operating loss and credit carryforwards. We expect to pay a nominal amount of state income tax. We are paying foreign income taxes, which are primarily related to withholding taxes on income from foreign royalties, foreign sales, and the cost of operating offshore research and development, marketing, and sales subsidiaries. We accrue interest and penalties related to uncertain tax positions in income tax expense on our Consolidated Statements of Operations. The inherent uncertainties related to the geographical distribution and relative level of profitability among various high and low tax jurisdictions make it difficult to estimate the impact of the global tax structure on our future effective tax rate.

#### Liquidity and Capital Resources

The following sections discuss material changes in our financial condition from the end of fiscal 2017, including the effects of changes in our Consolidated Balance Sheets and the effects of our credit arrangements and contractual obligations on our liquidity and capital resources, as well as our non-GAAP measures.

We classify our marketable securities as short-term based on their nature and availability for use in current operations. Our cash equivalents and short-term marketable securities consist primarily of high quality, investment-grade securities.

We have historically financed our operating and capital resource requirements through cash flows from operations. Cash provided by or used in operating activities will fluctuate from period to period due to fluctuations in operating results, the timing and collection of accounts receivable, and required inventory levels, among other things.

#### **Table of Contents**

We believe that our financial resources will be sufficient to meet our working capital needs through at least the next 12 months. As of September 29, 2018, we did not have significant long-term commitments for capital expenditures. In the future, and to the extent our Credit Agreement permits, we may continue to consider acquisition opportunities to further extend our product or technology portfolios and further expand our product offerings. In connection with funding capital expenditures, completing other acquisitions, securing additional wafer supply, or increasing our working capital, we may seek to obtain equity or additional debt financing, or advance purchase payments or similar arrangements with wafer manufacturers. We may also need to obtain equity or additional debt financing if we experience downturns or cyclical fluctuations in our business that are more severe or longer than we anticipated when determining our current working capital needs, which financing may now be more difficult to obtain in light of our indebtedness related to the Credit Agreement.

Cash, cash equivalents, and short-term marketable securities

(In thousands)	September 29, December 30, S		
(In thousands)	2018	2017	Change
Cash and cash equivalents	\$ 107,893	\$ 106,815	\$ 1,078
Short-term marketable securities	9,600	4,982	4,618
Total Cash and cash equivalents and Short-term marketable securities	\$ 117,493	\$ 111,797	\$5,696

As of September 29, 2018, we had total Cash, cash equivalents, and short-term marketable securities of \$117.5 million, of which approximately \$74.7 million in Cash and cash equivalents was held by our foreign subsidiaries. We manage our global cash requirements considering (i) available funds among the subsidiaries through which we conduct business, (ii) the geographic location of our liquidity needs, and (iii) the cost to access international cash balances. The repatriation of non-U.S. earnings may have adverse tax consequences as we may be required to pay and record income tax expense on those funds to the extent they were previously considered permanently reinvested. As of September 29, 2018, we could access all cash held by our foreign subsidiaries without incurring significant additional expense.

The net increase in Cash, cash equivalents, and short-term marketable securities of \$5.7 million between December 30, 2017 and September 29, 2018 was primarily driven by \$20.6 million in cash provided by operations, and \$26.5 million cash provided by the issuance of common stock upon the exercise of stock options, net of withholding taxes on the vesting of RSUs, partially offset by \$27.9 million cash used in the repayment of debt and \$12.3 million of cash used in capital expenditures and payment for software licenses.

#### Accounts receivable, net

(In thousands)	September 29,	Changa	
(In thousands)	2018	2017	Change
Accounts receivable, net	\$ 75,648	\$ 55,104	\$20,544
Days sales outstanding - Overall	68	53	15

Accounts receivable, net as of September 29, 2018 increased by \$20.5 million, or 37%, compared to December 30, 2017. A majority of the increase resulted from increased distributor revenue and billings to support the near-term demand from increasing server deployments and consumer applications, partially offset by the timing of collections and by additional ship and debit and return accruals recorded in the first nine months of fiscal 2018 due to adoption of ASC 606 that were not recorded as of the end of fiscal 2017.

The increase in overall days sales outstanding to 68 days at September 29, 2018 from 53 days at December 30, 2017 is mainly due the changes in distributor accounts receivable as a result of increased distributor inventory and adoption of

ASC 606 discussed above.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Inventories

(In thousands)	September 29,	December 30,	Change	
	2018	2017	Change	
Inventories	\$ 66,381	\$ 79,903	\$(13,522)	
Months of inventory on hand	4.6	5.4	(0.8)	

Inventories as of September 29, 2018 decreased \$13.5 million, or 17%, compared to December 30, 2017 primarily due to \$8.0 million of specific inventory reserves taken on products that were eliminated with the discontinuation of our millimeter wave business. Additional reductions were made as a result of managing inventory levels based on improved system visibility of product demand.

The months of inventory on hand ratio compares the inventory balance at the end of a quarter to the cost of sales in that quarter. Our months of inventory on hand decreased to 4.6 months at September 29, 2018 from 5.4 months at December 30, 2017. Major factors resulting in the decrease are consistent with those noted above in the change in inventories.

## Credit Arrangements

On March 10, 2015, we entered into a secured credit agreement (the "Credit Agreement") with Jefferies Finance, LLC and certain other lenders for purposes of funding, in part, our acquisition of Silicon Image. The Credit Agreement provided for a \$350 million term loan (the "Term Loan") maturing on March 10, 2021 (the "Term Loan Maturity Date"). We received \$346.5 million, net of an original issue discount of \$3.5 million and we paid debt issuance costs of \$8.3 million. The Term Loan bears variable interest equal to the one-month LIBOR, subject to a 1.00% floor, plus a spread of 4.25%. The current effective interest rate on the Term Loan is 7.03%.

The Term Loan is payable through a combination of (i) quarterly installments of approximately \$0.9 million, (ii) annual excess cash flow payments as defined in the Credit Agreement, which are due 95 days after the last day of our fiscal year, and (iii) any payments due upon certain issuances of additional indebtedness and certain asset dispositions, with any remaining outstanding principal amount due and payable on the Term Loan Maturity Date. The percentage of excess cash flow we are required to pay ranges from 0% to 75%, depending on our leverage and other factors as defined in the Credit Agreement. Currently, the Credit Agreement would require a 75% excess cash flow payment.

In the first quarter of fiscal 2018, we made a required quarterly installment payment of \$0.9 million. In the second quarter of fiscal 2018, we made a required excess cash flow payment of \$0.2 million, a required quarterly installment payment of \$0.9 million, and an additional \$10.0 million principal payment. In the third quarter of fiscal 2018, we made a required quarterly installment payment of \$0.9 million, and an additional \$15.0 million principal payment. Over the next twelve months, our principal payments will be comprised mainly of regular quarterly installments, a required annual excess cash flow payment, and we could make any discretionary payments we deem appropriate.

While the Credit Agreement does not contain financial covenants, it does contain informational covenants and certain restrictive covenants, including limitations on liens, mergers and consolidations, sales of assets, payment of dividends, and indebtedness. We were in compliance with all such covenants in all material respects at September 29, 2018.

As of September 29, 2018, we had no significant long-term purchase commitments for capital expenditures or existing used or unused credit arrangements.

# **Contractual Cash Obligations**

There have been no material changes to our contractual obligations outside of the ordinary course of business in the first nine months of fiscal 2018, as summarized in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations in the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 30, 2017.

# Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements

As of September 29, 2018, we did not have any off-balance sheet arrangements of the type described by Item 303(a)(4) of SEC Regulation S-K.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### Non-GAAP Financial Measures

To supplement our consolidated financial results presented in accordance with U.S. Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("GAAP"), we also present non-GAAP financial measures which are adjusted from the most directly comparable U.S. GAAP financial measures. The non-GAAP measures set forth below exclude charges and adjustments primarily related to stock-based compensation, restructuring plans and related charges, acquisition-related charges, amortization of acquired intangible assets, impairment of intangible assets, gain on sale of building, loss on sale of business unit, and the estimated tax effect of these items. These charges and adjustments may be recurring in nature but are a result of periodic or non-core operating activities of the Company.

Management believes that these non-GAAP financial measures provide an additional and useful way of viewing aspects of our performance that, when viewed in conjunction with our U.S. GAAP results, provide a more comprehensive understanding of the various factors and trends affecting our ongoing financial performance and operating results than GAAP measures alone. Management also uses these non-GAAP measures for strategic and business decision-making, internal budgeting, forecasting, and resource allocation processes and believes that investors should have access to similar data when making their investment decisions. In addition, these non-GAAP financial measures facilitate management's internal comparisons to our historical operating results and comparisons to competitors' operating results.

These non-GAAP measures are included solely for informational and comparative purposes and are not meant as a substitute for GAAP and should be considered together with the consolidated financial information located in this report. Pursuant to the requirements of Regulation S-K and to make clear to our investors the adjustments we make to U.S. GAAP measures, we have provided the following reconciliations of non-GAAP measures to the most directly comparable U.S. GAAP financial measures.

Reconciliation of U.S. GAAP to Non-GAAP Financial Measure	sures							
(In thousands, except per share data)	Three Months Ended			Nine Months Ended				
(unaudited)	September 29eptember		er 30,	September 29\$eptember		er 30,		
(unaudited)	2018		2017		2018		2017	
Gross Margin Reconciliation								
GAAP Gross margin	\$58,36	4	\$ 53,322		\$165,133	3	\$ 165,363	
Inventory adjustment related to restructured operations	(288	)			7,989			
Stock-based compensation expense - gross margin	219		154		652		562	
Non-GAAP Gross margin	\$58,29	5	\$ 53,476		\$173,77	4	\$ 165,925	
Gross Margin % Reconciliation								
GAAP Gross margin %	57.5	%	58.0	%	54.5	%	56.9	%
Cumulative effect of non-GAAP Gross Margin adjustments	(0.1	)%	0.1	%	2.9	%	0.2	%
Non-GAAP Gross margin %	57.4	%	58.1	%	57.4	%	57.1	%
Operating Expenses Reconciliation								
GAAP Operating expenses	\$45,40	5	\$ 90,790		\$166,533	3	\$212,262	
Amortization of acquired intangible assets	(3,823	)	(8,526	)	(13,982	)	(25,777	)
Restructuring charges	(90	)	(3,071	)	(5,495	)	(4,713	)
Acquisition related charges (1)	_		(681	)	(1,531	)	(3,208	)
Impairment of acquired intangible assets	(586	)	(36,198	)	(12,486	)	(36,198	)
Stock-based compensation expense - operations	(2,489	)	(2,360	)	(9,256	)	(8,724	)
Gain on sale of building			4,624		_		4,624	

Non-GAAP Operating expenses	\$38 417	\$ 44,578	\$123,783	\$ 138 266
Tion of the operating expenses	Ψ50, 117	Ψ , 5 / 0	Ψ123,703	Ψ 130,200

(1) Legal fees and outside services that were related to our proposed acquisition by Canyon Bridge Acquisition Company, Inc.

# Table of Contents

Reconciliation of U.S. GAAP to Non-GAAP Financial Measures (continued)

(In thousands, except per share data) (unaudited)			ths Ended 2 <b>9</b> eptembe 2017	r 30,	Nine Mo Septemb 2018			r 30,
Income (Loss) from Operations Reconciliation GAAP Income (loss) from operations Inventory adjustment related to restructured operations Stock-based compensation expense - gross margin Amortization of acquired intangible assets Restructuring charges Acquisition related charges (1) Impairment of acquired intangible assets Stock-based compensation expense - operations Gain on sale of building Non-GAAP Income from operations	\$12,959 (288 219 3,823 90 — 586 2,489 — \$19,878	)	\$ (37,468 	)	\$(1,400 7,989 652 13,982 5,495 1,531 12,486 9,256 — \$49,991	)	\$ (46,899 	)
Income (Loss) from Operations % Reconciliation GAAP Income (loss) from operations % Cumulative effect of non-GAAP Gross Margin and Operating	12.8 6.8		(40.7 50.4	)%	(0.5 17.0	•	(16.1 25.6	)%
adjustments Non-GAAP Income from operations %	19.6	%	9.7	%	16.5	%	9.5	%
Other Expense, Net Reconciliation GAAP Other expense, net Loss on sale of assets and business units Non-GAAP Other expense, net		)	\$ (2,027 1,796 \$ (231	)	\$(246 — \$(246	)	\$ (2,104 1,496 \$ (608	)
Income Tax Expense (Benefit) Reconciliation GAAP Income tax expense (benefit) Estimated tax effect of non-GAAP Adjustments (2) Non-GAAP Income tax expense (benefit)	\$33 108 \$141		\$ (331 (218 \$ (549	) )	\$1,973 (88 \$1,885	)	\$ 234 142 \$ 376	
Net Income (Loss) Reconciliation GAAP Net income (loss) Inventory adjustment related to restructured operations Stock-based compensation expense - gross margin Amortization of acquired intangible assets Restructuring charges Acquisition related charges (1) Impairment of acquired intangible assets Stock-based compensation expense - operations Gain on sale of building Gain on sale of assets and business unit Estimated tax effect of non-GAAP Adjustments (2) Non-GAAP Net income	\$6,974 (288 219 3,823 90 — 586 2,489 — (108 \$13,785		\$ (43,052 — 154 8,526 3,071 681 36,198 2,360 (4,624 1,796 218 \$ 5,328	)	\$(19,201 7,989 652 13,982 5,495 1,531 12,486 9,256 — 88 \$32,278	,)	\$ (63,349 	) )

- (1) Legal fees and outside services that were related to our proposed acquisition by Canyon Bridge Acquisition Company, Inc.
- (2) We calculate non-GAAP tax expense by applying our tax provision model to year-to-date and projected income after adjusting for

non-GAAP items. The difference between calculated values for GAAP and non-GAAP tax expense has been included as the "Estimated

tax effect of non-GAAP adjustments."

# Table of Contents

Reconciliation of U.S. GAAP to Non-GAAP Financial Measures (continued)

(In thousands, except per share data)	Three Months Ended	Nine Months Ended		
(unaudited)	Septembert29), September 30, S			
(unaudited)	2018 2017	2018 2017		
Net Income (Loss) Per Share Reconciliation				
GAAP Net income (loss) per share - basic and diluted	\$0.05 \$ (0.35)	\$(0.15) \$ (0.52)		
Cumulative effect of Non-GAAP adjustments	0.06 0.39	0.41 0.62		
Non-GAAP Net income per share - basic and diluted	\$0.11 \$ 0.04	\$0.26 \$ 0.10		
Shares used in per share calculations:				
Basic	127,81 <b>6</b> 22,990	125,578 122,393		
Diluted - GAAP	129,47 <b>4</b> 22,990	125,578 122,393		
Diluted - non-GAAP (3)	129,47424,225	126,862 124,454		

<sup>(3)</sup> Diluted shares are calculated using the GAAP treasury stock method. In a loss position, diluted shares equal basic shares.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### ITEM 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK

# Foreign Currency Exchange Rate Risk

While our revenues and the majority of our expenses are denominated in U.S. dollars, we collect an annual Japanese consumption tax refund in yen, and as a result of having various international subsidiary and branch operations, our financial position and results of operations are subject to foreign currency exchange rate risk.

We mitigate the resulting foreign currency exchange rate exposure by entering into foreign currency forward exchange contracts, details of which are presented in the following table:

	September 29,	December 30,
	2018	2017
Total cost of contracts for Japanese yen (in thousands)	\$ 1,955	\$ 2,204
Number of contracts	2	2
Settlement month	June 2019	June 2018

Although these hedges mitigate our foreign currency exchange rate exposure from an economic perspective, they were not designated as "effective" hedges under U.S. GAAP and as such are adjusted to fair value through Other expense, net. We do not engage in speculative trading in any financial or capital market.

The net fair value of these contracts was favorable by approximately \$0.1 million at both September 29, 2018 and December 30, 2017. A hypothetical 10% unfavorable exchange rate change in the yen against the U.S. dollar would have resulted in an unfavorable change in net fair value of approximately \$0.1 million at September 29, 2018 and approximately \$0.2 million at December 30, 2017. Changes in fair value resulting from foreign exchange rate fluctuations would be substantially offset by the change in value of the underlying hedged transactions.

#### Interest Rate Risk

At September 29, 2018, we had \$278.9 million outstanding on the original \$350 million term loan outstanding under our Credit Agreement, with a variable contractual interest rate based on the one-month LIBOR as of September 29, 2018, subject to a 1.00% floor, plus a spread of 4.25%. A hypothetical increase in the one-month LIBOR by 1% (100 basis points) would increase our future interest expense by approximately \$0.7 million per quarter.

#### ITEM 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Conclusion Regarding the Effectiveness of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

Our management, under the supervision and with the participation of our Chief Executive Officer ("CEO") and Chief Financial Officer ("CFO"), has evaluated the effectiveness of the design and operation of our disclosure controls and procedures (as such term is defined in Rules 13a-15(e) and 15d-15(e) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended (the "Exchange Act")) as of the end of the period covered by this report.

Based on their evaluation, our CEO and CFO concluded that our disclosure controls and procedures were not effective as of September 29, 2018 because we continue to implement the steps to remediate the material weakness described in Item 9A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 30, 2017 and summarized below. Notwithstanding such material weakness in internal control over financial reporting, our management concluded that the consolidated financial statements in this quarterly report on Form 10-Q present fairly, in all material respects, our financial position, results of operations and cash flows as of the dates, and for the periods presented, in conformity

with U.S. generally accepted accounting principles ("U.S. GAAP").

#### **Table of Contents**

The material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting that led management to conclude that disclosure controls and procedures were not effective is more fully described in "Management's Report on Internal Control over Financial Reporting" in Part II, Item 9A of our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 30, 2017. During fiscal 2017, we did not conduct an effective risk assessment over significant unusual transactions and as a result, did not design and implement control activities over the accounting for those significant unusual transactions. These deficiencies could impact any of the amounts reported in our financial statements. The control deficiencies resulted in certain immaterial misstatements, which were corrected in the consolidated financial statements as of and for the year ended December 30, 2017 prior to issuance as well as other immaterial misstatements that were not corrected. Because the control deficiencies created a reasonable possibility that a material misstatement in the annual or interim consolidated financial statements would not be prevented or detected on a timely basis, they represented a material weakness and, accordingly, management concluded its internal control over financial reporting was ineffective as of December 30, 2017.

#### Changes in Internal Control over Financial Reporting

Our management is responsible for establishing and maintaining adequate internal control over financial reporting as defined in Rules 13a-15(f) or 15d-15(f) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934. Our internal control over financial reporting is a process designed to provide reasonable assurance regarding reliability of financial reporting and the preparation and fair presentation of published financial statements for external purposes in accordance with U.S. GAAP.

In Item 9A of our Annual report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 30, 2017, we disclosed a material weakness in internal control over financial reporting as a result of not conducting an effective risk assessment over significant unusual transactions and as a result, not designing and implementing control activities over the accounting for those significant unusual transactions. In response to the material weakness, management identified remediation steps to address such material weakness and has taken specific actions to address these issues, which are ongoing and include:

Timely reviews with the Controller and/or CFO regarding technical accounting conclusions to ensure an effective risk assessment is performed to identify and assess changes within the business and external environment that may impact financial reporting;

Routine Disclosure Committee meetings to highlight and identify unique or non-recurring transactions or events, the accounting for these matters and the associated relevant risk assessments;

Expanded and augmented the members of the Disclosure Committee to include representatives from the Executive Leadership Team; and

Continue the risk assessment reviews, as warranted, with the Audit Committee

These ongoing improvements are targeted at strengthening our internal control over financial reporting and remediating the material weakness referenced above. We remain committed to effective disclosure controls and procedures and an effective internal control environment and management believes that these actions, and the improvements management expects to achieve as a result, will remediate the material weakness. However, the process of improvement and remediation is ongoing as of September 29, 2018, and the material weaknesses in our internal control over financial reporting and our disclosure controls and procedures will not be considered remediated until the controls operate for a sufficient period of time and management has concluded, through testing, that these controls operate effectively.

Other than the ongoing material weakness remediation plan described above, there were no changes in our internal controls over financial reporting (as defined in Rules 13a - 15(f) and 15(d) - 15(f) under the Exchange Act) that occurred during the third quarter of fiscal 2018 that have materially affected, or are reasonably likely to materially

affect, our internal control over financial reporting.

### PART II. OTHER INFORMATION

# ITEM 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

The information set forth above under "Note 16 - Contingencies - Legal Matters" contained in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements is incorporated herein by reference.

#### **Table of Contents**

#### ITEM 1A. Risk Factors

The following risk factors and other information included in this Report include any material changes to and supersede the description of the risk factors associated with our business previously disclosed in our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 30, 2017 and should be carefully considered before making an investment decision relating to our common stock. If any of the risks described below occur, our business, financial condition, operating results, and cash flows could be materially adversely affected. The risks and uncertainties described below are not the only ones we face. Additional risks and uncertainties not presently known to us or that we currently deem immaterial also may impair our business operations and financial results.

We rely on a limited number of independent suppliers for the manufacture of all of our products and a failure by our suppliers to provide timely, cost-effective, and quality products could adversely affect our operations and financial results.

We depend on independent foundries to supply silicon wafers for our products. These foundries include Fujitsu in Japan and United Microelectronics Corporation in Taiwan, which supply the majority of our programmable logic wafers, and Taiwan Semiconductor Manufacturing, which supplies most of our HDMI and MHL integrated circuits. We negotiate wafer volumes, prices, and other terms with our foundry partners and their respective affiliates on a periodic basis typically resulting in short-term agreements which do not ensure long-term supply or allocation commitments. We rely on our foundry partners to produce wafers with competitive performance attributes. If the foundries that supply our wafers experience manufacturing problems, including unacceptable yields, delays in the realization of the requisite process technologies, or difficulties due to limitations of new and existing process technologies, our operating results could be adversely affected.

If for any reason the foundries are unable to, or do not manufacture sufficient quantities of our products or continue to manufacture a product for the full life of the product, we may be required to prematurely limit or discontinue the sales of certain products or incur significant costs to transfer products to other foundries, and our customer relationships and operating results could be adversely affected. In addition, weak economic conditions or political instability may adversely impact the financial health and viability of the foundries and cause them to limit or discontinue their business operations, resulting in shortages of supply and an inability to meet their commitments to us, which could adversely affect our financial condition and operating results.

A disruption of one or more of our foundry partners' operations as a result of a fire, earthquake, act of terrorism, political or labor unrest, governmental uncertainty, war, disease, or other natural disaster or catastrophic event, or any other reason, could disrupt our wafer supply and could adversely affect our operating results.

Establishing, maintaining and managing multiple foundry relationships requires the investment of management resources as well as additional costs. If we fail to maintain our foundry relationships, or elect or are required to change foundries, we may incur significant costs and manufacturing delays. The success of certain of our next generation products is dependent upon our ability to successfully partner with Fujitsu, Taiwan Semiconductor, Seiko Epson, and other foundry partners. If for any reason one or more of our foundry partners does not provide its facilities and support for our development efforts, we may be unable to effectively develop new products in a timely manner.

Should a change in foundry relationships be required, we may be unsuccessful in establishing new foundry relationships for our current or next generation products, or we may incur substantial cost or manufacturing delays until we form and ramp relationships and migrate products, all of which could adversely affect our operating results.

We depend on distributors to generate a significant portion of our revenue and complete order fulfillment, and any adverse change in our relationship or our distributors' financial health, reduction of selling efforts, or inaccuracy in

resale reports could harm our sales or result in misreporting our results. Also, new revenue standards require recognition of revenue based on significant estimates, and may require us to book revenue from distributors that is in excess of actual end customer demand. If our distributor does not ultimately sell the inventory and our estimates change, we could be required to materially correct our recognized revenue in a future period, depending on actual results, which could adversely affect our revenues and profits. Any failure to manage these challenges could disrupt or reduce sales of our products and unfavorably impact our financial results.

We depend on our distributors to sell our products to end customers, complete order fulfillment, and maintain sufficient inventory of our products. Our distributors also provide technical support and other value-added services to our end customers. Revenue attributable to distributors accounted for 85% of our total revenue in the first nine months of fiscal 2018, with two distributors accounting for 56% of our total revenue in the first nine months of fiscal 2018.

We expect our distributors to generate a significant portion of our revenue in the future. Any adverse change to our relationships with our distributors or a failure by one or more of our distributors to perform its obligations to us could have a material impact on our business. In addition, a significant reduction of effort by a distributor to sell our products or a material change in our relationship with one or more distributors may reduce our access to certain end customers and adversely affect our ability to sell our products.

#### **Table of Contents**

The financial health of our distributors is important to our success. Economic conditions may adversely impact the financial health of one or more of our distributors. This could result in the inability of distributors to finance or pay for the purchase of our products or cause the distributors to delay payment of their obligation to us and increase our credit risk. We have significant outstanding receivables with our top distributors. If the financial health of our distributors impairs their performance and we are unable to secure alternate distributors, or if one or more of our distributors fails to pay its receivables, our financial condition and results of operations may be negatively impacted.

Since we have limited ability to forecast inventory levels of our end customers, it is possible that there may be significant build-up of inventories in the distributor channel, with the OEM or the OEM's contract manufacturer. Such a buildup could result in a slowdown in orders, requests for returns from customers, or requests to move out planned shipments. Additionally, with our adoption of Accounting Standards Update (ASU) No. 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606), the timing of revenue recognition of product shipments to most of our distributors is accelerated. Assuming all other revenue recognition criteria have been met, we recognize revenue and costs relating to such sales upon shipment to the distributor, which could result in our recognizing revenue on inventory that is a result of a distributor building inventory in advance of a clear and actual demand. The new standard requires recognition of revenue based on significant estimates, and if our distributor does not ultimately sell the inventory and our estimates change, we could be required to materially correct our recognized revenue in a future period, depending on actual results. This could adversely affect our revenues and profits. Any failure to manage these challenges could disrupt or reduce sales of our products and unfavorably impact our financial results.

We depend on the timeliness and accuracy of resale reports from our distributors. Late or inaccurate resale reports could have a detrimental effect on our ability to properly recognize revenue, especially under the new revenue standard, and on our ability to predict future sales.

Our success and future revenue depends on our ability to innovate, develop and introduce new products that achieve customer and market acceptance and to successfully compete in the highly competitive semiconductor industry, and failure to do so could have a material adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations.

The semiconductor industry is highly competitive and many of our direct and indirect competitors have substantially greater financial, technological, manufacturing, marketing, and sales resources. Consolidation in our industry may increasingly mean that our competitors have greater resources, or other synergies, that could put us at a competitive disadvantage. We currently compete directly with companies that have licensed our technology or have developed similar products, as well as numerous semiconductor companies that offer products based on alternative solutions, such as applications processor, application specific standard product, microcontroller, analog, and digital signal processing technologies. Competition from these semiconductor companies may intensify as we offer more products in any of our end markets. These competitors include established, multinational semiconductor companies, as well as emerging companies.

The markets in which we compete are characterized by rapid technology and product evolution, generally followed by a relatively longer process of ramping up to volume production on advanced technologies. Our markets are also characterized by evolving industry standards, frequent new product introduction, short product life cycles, and increased demand for higher levels of integration and smaller process geometry. Our competitive position and success depends on our ability to innovate, develop, and introduce new products that compete effectively on the basis of price, density, functionality, power consumption, form factor, and performance addressing the evolving needs of the markets we serve. These new products typically are more technologically complex than their predecessors.

Our future growth and the success of new product introductions depend upon numerous factors, including:

timely completion and introduction of new product designs;

ability to generate new design opportunities and design wins, including those which result in sales of significant volume;

availability of specialized field application engineering resources supporting demand creation and customer adoption of new products;

ability to utilize advanced manufacturing process technologies;

achieving acceptable yields and obtaining adequate production capacity from our wafer foundries and assembly and test subcontractors;

ability to obtain advanced packaging;

availability of supporting software design tools;

utilization of predefined IP logic;

market acceptance of our MHL-enabled and mobile products;

customer acceptance of advanced features in our new products;

availability of competing alternative technologies; and

market acceptance of our customers' products.

#### **Table of Contents**

Our product innovation and development efforts may not be successful; our new products and MHL-enabled products may not achieve market or customer acceptance; and we may not achieve the necessary volume of production to achieve acceptable cost. Revenue relating to our mature products is expected to decline in the future, which is normal for our product life cycles. As a result, we may be increasingly dependent on revenue derived from our newer products as well as anticipated cost reductions in the manufacture of our current products. We rely on obtaining yield improvements and corresponding cost reductions in the manufacture of existing products and on introducing new products that incorporate advanced features and other price/performance factors that enable us to increase revenues while maintaining acceptable margins. To the extent such cost reductions and new product introductions do not occur in a timely manner, or that our products do not achieve market acceptance or market acceptance at acceptable pricing, our forecasts of future revenue, financial condition, and operating results could be materially adversely affected.

Foreign sales, accounting for the majority of our revenue, are subject to various risks associated with selling in international markets, which could have a material adverse effect on our operations, financial condition, and results of operations.

We derive the majority of our revenue from sales outside of the United States. Accordingly, if we experience a decline in foreign sales, our operating results could be adversely affected. Our foreign sales are subject to numerous risks, including:

changes in local economic conditions;

currency exchange rate volatility;

governmental stimulus packages, controls, tariffs and trade disputes or restrictions;

governmental policies that promote development and consumption of domestic products;

export license requirements, foreign trade compliance matters, and restrictions on the use of technology;

political instability, war, terrorism, or pandemic disease;

changes in tax rates, tariffs, or freight rates;

reduced protection for intellectual property rights;

longer receivable collection periods;

natural or man-made disasters in the countries where we sell our products;

interruptions in transportation;

interruptions in the global communication infrastructure;

labor regulations; and

the impact of trade policy decisions on the economy.

Any of these factors could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations in the future. For instance, in the past we sold products to ZTE and had anticipated doing so throughout fiscal 2018. However, during the second quarter of fiscal 2018 we were restricted from selling to ZTE due to sanctions imposed by the United States Department of Commerce. While the sanctions against ZTE have been lifted by the Department of Commerce, any additional sanctions or other government actions in response to such sanctions that affect our distributors or customers could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

The semiconductor industry routinely experiences cyclical market patterns and a significant industry downturn could adversely affect our operating results.

Our revenue and gross margin can fluctuate significantly due to downturns in the semiconductor industry. These downturns can be severe and prolonged and can result in price erosion and weak demand for our products. Weak demand for our products resulting from general economic conditions affecting the end markets we serve or the semiconductor industry specifically and reduced spending by our customers can result, and in the past has resulted, in excess and obsolete inventories and corresponding inventory write-downs. The dynamics of the markets in which we

operate make prediction of and timely reaction to such events difficult. Due to these and other factors, our past results are not reliable predictors of our future results.

Our expense levels are based, in part, on our expectations of future sales. Many of our expenses, particularly those relating to facilities, capital equipment, and other overhead, are relatively fixed. We might be unable to reduce spending quickly enough to compensate for reductions in sales. Accordingly, shortfalls in sales could adversely affect our operating results.

#### **Table of Contents**

General economic conditions and deterioration in the global business environment, including as a result of trade disputes such as the one developing between China and the United States, could have a material adverse effect on our business, operating results, and financial condition.

Adverse economic conditions or our customers' perceptions of the economic environment may negatively affect customer demand for our products and services and result in delayed or decreased spending. Several factors contribute to these weak economic conditions, including volatility in the financial markets, lower levels of consumer liquidity, higher interest rates, price increases for materials and components, and political uncertainty, such as the trade and tariff actions recently announced by the United States, China and other countries. Weak global economic conditions in the past have resulted in weak demand for our products in certain geographies and had an adverse impact on our results of operations. If global economic conditions weaken, our business could be harmed due to customers or potential customers reducing or delaying orders. In addition, the inability of customers to obtain credit, the insolvency of one or more customers, tariffs applicable to our customers' products, or the insolvency of key suppliers could result in sales or production delays. Any of these effects could impact our ability to effectively manage inventory levels and collect receivables, require additional restructuring actions, and decrease our revenue and profitability. Uncertainty about future economic conditions makes it difficult for us to forecast operating results and to make decisions about future investments. Any or all of these factors could adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations in the future.

Our outstanding indebtedness could reduce our strategic flexibility and liquidity and may have other adverse effects on our results of operations.

In connection with our acquisition of Silicon Image, we entered into a secured Credit Agreement providing for a \$350 million term loan that matures on March 10, 2021. As of September 29, 2018, our outstanding balance was \$278.9 million. Our obligations under the Credit Agreement are guaranteed by our U.S. subsidiaries. Our obligations include a requirement to pay quarterly installments of approximately \$0.9 million and up to 75% of our annual excess cash flow toward repayment of the facility, with the remaining balance due upon maturity. Our ability to meet our debt service obligations depends upon our operating and financial performance, which is subject to general economic and competitive conditions and to financial, business and other factors affecting our operations, many of which are beyond our control. We cannot provide assurance that our business operations will generate sufficient cash flow from operations to fund these debt service obligations. If we are unable to service our debt, we may need to sell material assets, restructure or refinance our debt, or seek additional equity capital. Prevailing economic conditions and global credit markets could adversely impact the availability of debt or equity financing on terms acceptable to us, or we may not be able to refinance or restructure our debt without incurring significant additional fees and expenses.

The Credit Agreement also contains certain restrictive covenants, including limitations on liens, mergers and consolidations, sales of assets, payment of dividends, and additional indebtedness. The amount and terms of our indebtedness, as well as our credit rating, could have important consequences, including the following:

we may be more vulnerable to economic downturns, less able to withstand competitive pressures, and less flexible in responding to changing business and economic conditions;

our cash flow from operations may be allocated to the payment of outstanding indebtedness, and not to research and development, operations or business growth;

• we might not generate sufficient cash flow from operations or other sources to enable us to meet our payment obligations under the facility and to fund other liquidity needs;

our ability to make distributions to our stockholders in a sale or liquidation may be limited until any balance on the facility is repaid in full; and

our ability to incur additional debt, including for working capital, acquisitions, or other needs, is more limited.

If we breach a loan covenant, the lenders could accelerate the repayment of the term loan. We might not have sufficient assets to repay such indebtedness upon acceleration. If we are unable to repay or refinance the indebtedness upon acceleration or at maturity, the lenders could initiate a bankruptcy proceeding against us or collection proceedings with respect to our assets and subsidiaries securing the facility, which could materially decrease the value of our common stock.

#### **Table of Contents**

We depend on a concentrated group of customers for a significant portion of our revenues. If any of these customers reduce their use of our products, our revenue could decrease significantly.

A significant portion of our revenue depends on sales to a limited number of customers. In the third quarter of fiscal 2018, our largest end customer accounted for approximately 6% of our total revenue, and our top five end customers accounted for approximately 20% of our total revenue. During the first quarter of fiscal 2018, approximately 3% of our total revenue came from ZTE Kangzun Telecom Co. Ltd. ("ZTE") before we were restricted from selling to ZTE due to sanctions imposed by the United States Department of Commerce. Although sanctions against ZTE have been lifted subject to ZTE satisfying certain conditions established by the United States Department of Commerce, we cannot predict whether the financial and other penalties imposed on ZTE will have a negative impact on future orders. If ZTE again becomes subject, or if other customers become subject, to sanctions by the United States Department of Commerce or if our customers are affected by tariffs or other government trade restrictions, our business and financial condition could be adversely affected. If our relationships with any material customers were to diminish, if these customers were to develop their own solutions or adopt alternative solutions or competitors' solutions, or if our relationship with any future customer which accounts for a significant portion of our revenue were to diminish due to these or other factors, our results could be adversely affected.

While we strive to maintain strong relationships with our customers, their continued use of our products is frequently reevaluated, as certain of our customers' product life cycles are relatively short and they continually develop new products. The selection process for our products to be included in our customers' new products is highly competitive. There are no guarantees that our products will be included in the next generation of products introduced by these customers. For example, one of our largest customers from the second half of 2016 through the first half of 2017 was a major mobile handset provider. The production volume for this mobile handset peaked in the fourth quarter of fiscal 2016, and the associated revenue stream has declined in subsequent quarters as the end product completes its lifecycle. Our product was not included in this provider's next generation handset, and there is no guarantee that our products will be included in its future handsets, nor in any of its other devices. Any significant loss of, or a significant reduction in purchases by, one or more of these customers or their failure to meet their commitments to us, could have an adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations. If any one or more of our concentrated groups of customers were to experience significantly adverse financial conditions, our financial condition and business could be adversely affected as well.

We may experience difficulties in transitioning to smaller geometry process technologies or in achieving higher levels of design integration, which may result in reduced manufacturing yields, delays in product deliveries, and increased expenses.

To remain competitive, we expect to continue to transition our semiconductor products to increasingly smaller geometries. This requires us to change the manufacturing processes for our products and to redesign some products as well as standard cells and other integrated circuit designs we may use in multiple products. We periodically evaluate the benefits, on a product-by-product basis, of migrating to smaller geometry process technologies to reduce our costs. The transition to lower nanometer geometry process technologies will result in significantly higher mask and prototyping costs, as well as additional expenditures for engineering design tools.

We depend on our relationships with our foundry partners to transition to smaller geometry processes successfully. We make no assurance that our foundry partners will be able to effectively manage the transition in a timely manner, or at all. If we or any of our foundry partners experience significant delays in this transition or fail to efficiently implement this transition, we could experience reduced manufacturing yields, delays in product deliveries, and increased expenses, all of which could adversely affect our relationships with our customers and our financial condition and operating results.

The intellectual property licensing component of our business strategy increases our business risk and fluctuation of our revenue.

Our business strategy includes licensing our intellectual property to companies that incorporate it into their respective technologies that address markets in which we do not directly participate or compete. We also license our intellectual property into markets where we do participate and compete. Our licensing and services revenue may be impacted by the introduction of new technologies by customers in place of the technologies based on our intellectual property, changes in the law that may weaken our ability to prevent the use of our patented technology by others, the expiration of our patents, and changes of selling prices for products using licensed patents. We cannot assure that our licensing customers will continue to license our technology on commercially favorable terms or at all, or that these customers will introduce and sell products incorporating our technology, accurately report royalties owed to us, pay agreed upon royalties, honor agreed upon market restrictions, or maintain the confidentiality of our proprietary information, or will not infringe upon or misappropriate our intellectual property. Our intellectual property licensing agreements are complex and depend upon many factors, including completion of milestones, allocation of values to delivered items and customer acceptances. Many of these require significant judgments. Additionally, this is a relatively new end market for us, with which we do not yet have extensive experience.

#### **Table of Contents**

We have also generated revenue from the sale of certain patents from our portfolio, generally for technology that we are no longer actively developing. While we plan to continue to monetize our patent portfolio through sales of non-core patents, we may not be able to realize adequate interest or prices for those patents. Accordingly, we cannot provide assurance that we will continue to generate revenue from these sales. In addition, although we seek to be strategic in our decisions to sell patents, we might incur reputational harm if a purchaser of our patents sues one of our customers for infringement of the purchased patent, and we might later decide to enter a space that requires the use of one or more of the patents we sold. In addition, as we sell groups of patents, we no longer have the opportunity to further sell or to license those patents and receive a continuing royalty stream.

Our licensing and services revenue fluctuates, sometimes significantly, from period to period because it is heavily dependent on a few key transactions being completed in a given period, the timing of which is difficult to predict and may not match our expectations. Because of its high margin, the licensing and services revenue portion of our overall revenue can have a disproportionate impact on gross profit and profitability. Generating revenue from intellectual property licenses is a lengthy and complex process that may last beyond the period in which our efforts begin, and the accounting rules governing the recognition of revenue from intellectual property licensing transactions are increasingly complex and subject to interpretation. As a result, the amount of license revenue recognized in any period may differ significantly from our expectations.

We have significant international operations exposing us to various economic, regulatory, political, and business risks, which could have a material adverse effect on our operations, financial condition, and results of operations.

We have significant international operations, including foreign sales offices to support our international customers and distributors, and operational and research and development sites in China, the Philippines, and other Asian locations. In addition, we purchase our wafers from foreign foundries; have our commercial products assembled, packaged, and tested by subcontractors located outside of the United States; and rely on an international service provider for inventory management, order fulfillment, and direct sales logistics.

These and other integral business activities outside of the United States are subject to the operational challenges, risks and uncertainties associated with conducting business in foreign economic and regulatory environments including trade barriers; economic sanctions; environmental regulations; import and export regulations; duties and tariffs and other trade restrictions; changes in trade policies; anti-corruption laws; domestic and foreign governmental regulations; potential vulnerability of and reduced protection for intellectual property; disruptions or delays in production or shipments; and instability or fluctuations in currency exchange rates, any of which could have a material adverse effect on our business, financial condition, and operating results. The imposition by the United States of tariffs on goods imported from outside of the United States or countermeasures imposed in response to such government actions could adversely affect our operations or our ability to sell our products globally, which could adversely affect our operating results and financial condition.

If we fail to comply with the many laws and regulations to which we are subject, we may be subject to significant fines, penalties or liabilities for noncompliance, which could harm our business and financial results. For example, the European Union adopted the General Data Protection Regulation ("GDPR") in 2016, which establishes new requirements regarding the handling of personal data and which became effective in May 2018. Although generally we are not in the business of collecting personal data, non-compliance with the GDPR could result in monetary penalties of up to the higher of 20 million Euros or 4% of worldwide revenue.

Moreover, our financial condition and results of operations could be affected in the event of political instability, including as a result of the tariffs and trade actions taken by the United States, China, and other countries, or the United Kingdom referendum in June 2016, in which voters approved an exit from the European Union (commonly referred to as "Brexit"), terrorist activity, U.S. or other military actions, or economic crises in countries where our

main wafer suppliers, end customers, contract manufacturers, and logistics providers are located.

The Industrial and Automotive end market has increased in significance for us, and a downturn in this end market could cause a meaningful reduction in demand for our products and limit our ability to maintain revenue levels and operating results.

Revenue from the Industrial and Automotive end market accounted for 40% of our revenue in the first nine months of fiscal 2018. We have experienced recent concentrations of revenue at specific customers. Reductions in the magnitude of their individual revenue streams or the duration of their use of our products could adversely affect our revenue and operating results. Further, we compete for design opportunities at these customers and an inability to meet their design and pricing requirements could lead to a reduction in our revenue adversely affecting our operating results.

#### **Table of Contents**

A downturn in the Communications and Computing end market could cause a meaningful reduction in demand for our products and limit our ability to maintain revenue levels and operating results.

Revenue from the Communications and Computing end market accounted for 30% of our revenue in the first nine months of fiscal 2018. Three of our top five programmable logic customers participate primarily in the Communications and Computing end market. In the past, cyclical weakening in demand for programmable logic products from customers in the Communications and Computing end market has adversely affected our revenue and operating results. In addition, telecommunication equipment providers are building network infrastructure for which we compete for product sales. Any deterioration in the Communications and Computing end market, our end customers' reduction in spending, or a reduction in spending by their customers to support this end market or use of our competitors' products could lead to a reduction in demand for our products which could adversely affect our revenue and results of operations. This type of decline impacted our results in the past and could do so again in the future.

The Mobile and Consumer end market is rapidly changing and cyclical, and a downturn in this end market or our failure to accurately predict the frequency, duration, timing, and severity of these cycles could adversely affect our financial condition and results.

Revenue from the Mobile and Consumer end market accounted for 26% of our revenue in the first nine months of fiscal 2018. Revenue from the Mobile and Consumer end market consists primarily of revenue from our products designed and used in a broad range of consumer electronics products including smartphones, tablets and e-readers, wearables, accessories such as chargers and docks, Ultra High-Definition TVs, Digital SLR cameras, drones, and other connected devices. This market is characterized by rapidly changing requirements and product features and volatility in consumer demand. Our success in this market will depend principally on our ability to:

meet the market windows for consumer products;

predict technology and market trends;

develop IP cores to meet emerging market needs;

develop products on a timely basis;

maintain multiple design wins across different markets and customers to dampen the effects of market volatility;

be designed into our customers' products; and

avoid cancellations or delay of products.

Our inability to accomplish any of the foregoing, or to offset the volatility of this end market through diversification into other markets, could materially and adversely affect our business, financial condition, and results of operations. Cyclicality in the Mobile and Consumer end market could periodically result in higher or lower levels of revenue and revenue concentration with a single or small number of customers. In addition, rapid changes in this market may affect demand for our products, and may cause our revenue derived from sales in this market to vary significantly over time, adversely affecting our financial results.

A single large customer may be in a position to demand certain functionality, pricing or timing requirements that may detract from or interfere with our normal business activities. If this happens, delays in our normal development schedules could occur, causing our products to miss market windows, thereby reducing the total number of units sold of a particular product.

The products we develop are complex and require significant planning and resources. In the Mobile and Consumer end market, new products are typically introduced early in the year, often in association with key trade shows. In order to meet these deadlines, our customers must complete their product development by year-end, which usually means we must ship sample parts in early spring. If we cannot ship sample parts in early spring, customers may be forced to

remove the feature provided by our product, use a competitor's product, or use an alternate technology in order to meet their timelines. We plan our product development with these market windows in mind, but if we receive requests from a large customer to deploy resources to meet their requirements or work on a specific solution, our normal development path could be delayed, causing us to miss sample deadlines and therefore future revenues.

We rely on information technology systems, and failure of these systems to function properly may cause business disruptions.

We rely in part on various information technology ("IT") systems to manage our operations, including financial reporting, and we regularly make changes to improve them as necessary by periodically implementing new, or upgrading or enhancing existing, operational and IT systems, procedures, and controls. We have undergone a significant integration and systems implementation following the acquisition of Silicon Image. However, various systems remain that may be nearing the end of their useful life or vendor support, and which will ultimately need to be replaced.

In the second quarter of fiscal 2017, we implemented a new enterprise resource planning ("ERP") system to standardize our processes worldwide and adopt best-in-class capabilities. We committed significant resources to this new ERP system, which replaced multiple legacy systems, and are now focused on realizing the full analytical functionality of this conversion, which is extremely complex, in part, because of the wide range of processes that must be integrated.

#### **Table of Contents**

As a result of the conversion process and during our use of the new ERP system, we may experience delays or disruptions in the integration of our new or enhanced systems, procedures, or controls. We may also encounter errors in data, an inability to accurately process or record transactions, and security or technical reliability issues. All of these could harm our ability to conduct core operating functions such as processing invoices, shipping and receiving, recording and reporting financial and management information on a timely and accurate basis, and could impact our internal control compliance efforts. If the technical solution or end user training are inadequate, it could limit our ability to manufacture and ship products as planned.

These systems are supported by subcontractors, and they may also subject to power and telecommunication outages or other general system failures. Failure of our IT systems or difficulties or delays in maintaining, managing, and integrating them could impact the company's ability to perform necessary operations, which could materially adversely affect our business.

Failure of our internal control over financial reporting could adversely affect our business and financial results.

In our Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 30, 2017, we disclosed a material weakness in our internal control over financial reporting related to our risk assessment involving significant unusual transactions. If our remediation steps to address such material weakness are not effective, we may continue to have ineffective internal controls over financial reporting. We provide no assurance that we will be able to timely remediate the material weakness we have identified, or any weakness in our or significant deficiency that may be identified in future periods. Any failure to maintain an effective system of internal controls over financial reporting could limit our ability to report our financial results accurately and timely, which could adversely affect our business, financial results and stock price.

We may experience a disruption of our business activities due to changes in our executive leadership team and the resulting management transitions.

We have recently experienced significant changes to our executive leadership team. On August 27, 2018, the Company's Board of Directors announced the appointment of Jim Anderson as the Company's President and Chief Executive Officer, whose employment commenced September 4, 2018. The Company also announced a transition involving the Chief Financial Officer and new appointments to management roles in research and development and marketing. This executive leadership transition may result in loss of personnel with deep institutional knowledge and has the potential to disrupt our operations and relationships with employees, customers and suppliers. We must successfully integrate our new management team members within our organization in order to achieve our operating objectives, and these management transitions may temporarily affect our financial performance and results of operations as our new executive leadership team becomes familiar with our business. In addition, our competitors may seek to use this transition and the related potential disruptions to gain a competitive advantage over us. Our future operating results depend substantially upon the continued service of our key personnel and in significant part upon our ability to attract and retain qualified management personnel. If we are unable to mitigate these or other similar risks, our business activity could be disrupted, and our financial condition and results of operations could be materially adversely affected.

#### **Table of Contents**

Acquisitions, strategic investments and strategic partnerships present risks, and we may not realize the goals that were contemplated at the time of a transaction.

On March 10, 2015, we acquired Silicon Image, and we may make further acquisitions and strategic investments in the future. Acquisitions and strategic investments, including our acquisition of Silicon Image, present risks, including:

our ongoing business may be disrupted and our management's attention may be diverted by investment, acquisition, transition, or integration activities;

an acquisition or strategic investment may not perform as well or further our business strategy as we expected, and we may not integrate an acquired company or technology as successfully as we expected;

we may incur unexpected costs, claims, or liabilities that we assume from an acquired company or technology or that are otherwise related to an acquisition;

we may discover adverse conditions post-acquisition that are not covered by representations and warranties;

we may increase some of our risks, such as increasing customer or end product concentration;

we may have difficulty incorporating acquired technologies or products with our existing product lines;

we may have higher than anticipated costs in continuing support and development of acquired products, and in general and administrative functions that support such products;

we may have difficulty integrating and retaining key personnel;

we may have difficulty integrating business systems, processes, and tools, such as accounting software, inventory management systems, or revenue systems which may have an adverse effect on our business;

our liquidity and/or capital structure may be adversely impacted;

our strategic investments may not perform as expected;

we may experience unexpected changes in how we are required to account for our acquisitions and strategic investments pursuant to U.S. GAAP;

we may have difficulty integrating acquired entities into our global tax structure with potentially negative impacts on our effective tax rate;

if the acquisition or strategic investment does not perform as projected, we might take a charge to earnings due to impaired goodwill;

• we may divest certain assets of acquired businesses, leading to charges against earnings;

we may experience unexpected negative responses from vendors or customers to the acquisition, which may adversely impact our operations; and

we may have difficulty integrating the processes and control environment.

The occurrence of any of these risks could have a material adverse effect on our business, results of operations, financial condition, or cash flows, particularly in the case of a larger acquisition or several concurrent acquisitions or strategic investments. In addition, we may enter into strategic partnerships with third parties with the goal of gaining access to new and innovative products and technologies. Strategic partnerships pose many of the same risks as acquisitions or investments.

We cannot guarantee that we will be able to complete any future acquisitions or that we will realize any anticipated benefits from any of our past or future acquisitions, strategic investments, or strategic partnerships. We may not be able to find suitable acquisition opportunities that are available at attractive valuations, if at all. A sustained decline in the price of our common stock may make it more difficult and expensive to initiate or complete additional acquisitions on commercially acceptable terms.

We are required under U.S. GAAP to test goodwill for possible impairment on an annual basis and to test goodwill and long-lived assets, including amortizable intangible assets, for impairment at any other time that circumstances arise indicating the carrying value may not be recoverable. For purposes of testing goodwill for impairment, the

Company currently operates as one reporting unit: the core Lattice ("Core") business, which includes intellectual property and semiconductor devices. No impairment charges related to goodwill were recorded in the first three quarters of fiscal 2018, nor in either fiscal year 2017 or 2016. Impairment charges related to amortizable intangible assets from the Silicon Image acquisition totaled approximately \$12.5 million, \$32.4 million, and \$7.9 million in fiscal years 2018, 2017, and 2016, respectively. There is no assurance that future impairment tests will indicate that goodwill or amortizable intangible assets will be deemed recoverable. As we continue to review our business operations and test for impairment or in connection with possible sales of assets, we may have impairment charges in the future, which may be material.

Our gross margins can fluctuate significantly due to a number of factors, including our sales cycle, inventory strategy and product mix.

A number of factors, including how products are manufactured to support the consumer market segment, yield, wafer pricing, cost of packaging raw materials, product mix, market acceptance of our new products, competitive pricing dynamics, geographic and/or end market mix, and pricing strategies, can cause our gross margins to fluctuate significantly either positively or negatively from period to period. In addition, forecasting our gross margins is difficult because a significant portion of our business is based on turns within the same quarter.

#### **Table of Contents**

During our sales cycle, our customers typically test and evaluate our products prior to deciding to include our products into the design of their own products, and then require additional time to begin volume production of their products. This lengthy sales cycle may cause us to incur significant expenses, experience significant production delays and to incur additional inventory costs before we receive a customer order that may be delayed or never get placed. We may incur these expenses without generating revenue from our products to offset such expenses.

While our sales cycles are typically long, our average product life cycles tend to be short as a result of the rapidly changing technology environment in which we operate. In addition, our inventory levels may be higher than historical norms, from time to time, due to inventory build decisions aimed at meeting expected demand from a single large customer, reducing direct material cost or enabling responsiveness to expected demand. In the event the expected demand does not materialize, or if our short sales cycle does not generate sufficient revenue, we may be subject to incremental excess and obsolescence costs. In addition, future product cost reductions could impact our inventory valuation, which could adversely affect our operating results.

We and our connectivity customers depend on the availability of certain functions and capabilities within mobile and personal computing operating systems over which we may have no control. New releases of these operating systems may render certain of our products inoperable or may require significant engineering effort to create new device driver software.

Certain portions of our business operate within a market that is dominated by a few key OEMs. These OEMs could play a role in driving the growth of our business or could prevent our growth through deliberate or non-deliberate action. We do not have a presence in the Windows eco-system or in all iOS or Android devices. Our success and ability to grow depend upon our ability to continue to be successful within the iOS and Android eco-systems or gain significant traction within the Windows eco-system. Failure to maintain and grow our presence in these key eco-systems could adversely affect unit volumes.

Further, many of our products depend on the availability of certain functionality in the device operating system, typically Android, Linux, Windows, or iOS. Certain operating system interfaces are needed to support video output. We have no control over these operating systems or the companies that produce them, and it is unlikely that we could influence any internal decision these companies make that may have a negative impact on our integrated circuits and their function. Updates to these operating systems that, for example, change the way video is output or remove the ability to output video could materially affect sales of MHL and HDMI integrated circuits.

Products targeted to personal computing or mobile, laptop, or notebook designs often require device driver software to operate. This software is difficult to produce and may require certifications before being released. Failure to produce this software could have a negative impact on our relation with operating system providers and may damage our reputation with end consumers as a quality supplier of products.

Shortages in, or increased costs of, wafers and materials could adversely impact our gross margins and lead to reduced revenues.

Worldwide manufacturing capacity for silicon wafers is relatively inelastic. If the demand for silicon wafers or assembly material materially exceeds market supply, our supply of silicon wafers or assembly material could quickly become limited or prohibitively expensive. A shortage in manufacturing capacity could hinder our ability to meet product demand and therefore reduce our revenue. In addition, silicon wafers constitute a material portion of our product cost. If we are unable to purchase wafers at favorable prices, our gross margins will be adversely affected.

We depend on independent contractors for most of our assembly and test services, and disruption of their services, or an increased in cost of these services, could negatively impact our financial condition and results of operations.

We depend on subcontractors to assemble, test, and ship our products with acceptable quality and yield levels. Our operations and operating results may be adversely affected if we experience problems with our subcontractors that impact the delivery of product to our customers. Those problems may include: prolonged inability to obtain wafers or packaging materials with competitive performance and cost attributes; inability to achieve adequate yields or timely delivery; disruption or defects in assembly, test, or shipping services; or delays in stabilizing manufacturing processes or ramping up volume for new products. Economic conditions may adversely impact the financial health and viability of our subcontractors and result in their inability to meet their commitments to us resulting in product shortages, quality assurance problems, reduced revenue, and/or increased costs which could negatively impact our financial condition and results of operations.

In the past, we have experienced delays in obtaining assembled and tested products and in securing assembly and test capacity commitments from our suppliers. While we believe our current assembly and test capacity commitments are adequate, these existing commitments may not be sufficient for us to satisfy customer demand in future periods. We negotiate assembly and test prices and capacity commitments from our contractors on a periodic basis. If any of our assembly or test contractors reduce their capacity commitment or increase their prices, and we cannot find alternative sources, our operating results could be adversely affected.

#### **Table of Contents**

We rely on independent software and hardware developers and disruption of their services could negatively affect our operations and financial results.

We rely on independent software and hardware developers for the design, development, supply, and support of intellectual property cores; design and development software; and certain elements of evaluation boards. As a result, failure or significant delay to complete software or deliver hardware in accordance with our plans, specifications, and agreements could disrupt the release of or introduction of new or existing products, which could be detrimental to the capability of our new or existing products to win designs. Any of these delays or inability to complete the design or development could have an adverse effect on our business, financial condition, or operating results.

Our participation in HDMI and MHL has included our acting as agent for these consortia for which we have been receiving adopter fees. We no longer act as agent for the HDMI standard and there is no guarantee that we will continue to act as agent for the MHL standard. Accordingly, we now receive a reduced share of HDMI adopter fees and we could in the future lose MHL adopter fees.

Through our wholly owned subsidiary, HDMI Licensing, LLC, we acted as agent of the HDMI consortium until December 31, 2016 and were responsible for promoting and administering the specification. We received all of the adopter fees paid by adopters of the HDMI specification in connection with our role as agent. In September 2016, the Founders of the HDMI consortium ("Founders"), of which we are a member, amended the Founders Agreement resulting in changes to our role as agent for the HDMI consortium and to the model for sharing adopter fee revenues. Under the terms of the agreement, our role as the agent was terminated effective January 1, 2017 and a new independent entity was appointed to act as the new HDMI licensing agent with responsibility for licensing and the distribution of royalties among Founders. As a result of the amended model for sharing adopter fee revenue, we will be entitled to a reduced share of adopter fees paid by parties adopting the HDMI standard.

In addition, another member of the HDMI consortium asserts that we owe the other HDMI consortium Founders their respective shares of any HDMI adopter fees not used by us in the marketing and other activities in furtherance of the HDMI standard from our time as agent. The consortium member has previously indicated its belief that the HDMI Founders enjoy a right to these funds but has never pursued such claim. The Company disputes this claim. If a claim is asserted and a determination is made that there were excess adopter fees or if it is determined that we were obligated to share such fees with other consortium members, it could negatively impact our financial position.

We share HDMI royalties with the other HDMI Founders based on an allocation formula, which is reviewed every three years. The most recent royalty sharing formula covered the period from January 1, 2014 through December 31, 2016, and an interim agreement covering the period from January 1, 2017 through December 31, 2017 was signed in the second quarter of fiscal 2018. However, a new agreement covering the period beginning January 1, 2018 is yet to be signed. Our portion of the royalty allocation has declined for the last several years. In 2015, we received between 24% and 25% of the royalty allocation, while for 2016 and 2017, we received 20% of the royalty allocation. The royalty allocation for 2018 and future years is not yet known but may decline. If the royalty allocation continues to decline, our financial performance could be adversely affected. In addition, delays in the signing of new royalty sharing agreements impacted our timing of revenue recognition and ability to recognize revenue related to the royalties in fiscal 2017. With our adoption of ASU 2014-09, Revenue from Contracts with Customers (Topic 606) as of the beginning of fiscal 2018, we will recognize revenue related to royalties based on estimates of the amounts we will be entitled to receive, and these estimates could differ materiality from actual royalty sharing amounts.

Through our wholly owned subsidiary, MHL, LLC, we act as agent of the MHL specification and are responsible for promoting and administering the specification. As agent, we are entitled to receive license fees paid by adopters of the MHL specification sufficient to reimburse us for the costs we incur to promote and administer the specification. Given the limited number of MHL adopters to date, we do not believe the license fees paid by such adopters will be

sufficient to reimburse us for these costs and we make no assurance that the license fees paid by MHL adopters will ever be sufficient to reimburse us the costs we incur as agent of the specification.

We currently continue to be involved in other standard setting initiatives. For example, through Silicon Image's acquisition of SiBEAM, Inc. in May 2011, it achieved SiBEAM's prior position as founder and chair of the WirelessHD Consortium. We may decide to license additional elements of our intellectual property to others for use in implementing, developing, promoting, or adopting standards in our target markets, in certain circumstances at little or no cost. This may make it easier for others to compete with us in such markets. In addition, even if we receive license fees or royalties in connection with the licensing of our intellectual property, we make no assurance that such license fees or royalties will compensate us adequately.

#### **Table of Contents**

Our failure to control unauthorized access to our IT systems may cause problems with key business partners or liability.

We may be subject to unauthorized access to our IT systems through a security breach or cyber-attack. In the ordinary course of our business, we maintain sensitive data on our networks, including our intellectual property and proprietary or confidential business information relating to our business and that of our customers and business partners. The secure maintenance of this information is critical to our business and reputation. We believe that companies have been increasingly subject to a wide variety of security incidents, cyber-attacks, and other attempts to gain unauthorized access. Cyber-attacks have become more prevalent and much harder to detect and defend against. Our network and storage applications may be subject to unauthorized access by hackers or breached due to operator error, malfeasance, or other system disruptions. It is often difficult to anticipate or immediately detect such incidents and to assess the damage caused by them. In the past, third parties have attempted to penetrate and/or infect our network and systems with malicious software and phishing attacks in an effort to gain access to our network and systems.

These data breaches and any unauthorized access or disclosure of our information or intellectual property could compromise our intellectual property and expose sensitive business information. Cyber-attacks could also cause us to incur significant remediation costs, result in product development delays, disrupt key business operations, and divert attention of management and key information technology resources. Our reputation, brand, and business could be significantly harmed, and we could be subject to third party claims in the event of such a security breach.

Recent tax law changes and our global organizational structure and operations expose us to unanticipated tax consequences.

Our legal organizational structure could result in unanticipated unfavorable tax or other consequences which could have an adverse effect on our financial condition and results of operations. We have a global tax structure to more effectively align our corporate structure with our business operations including responsibility for sales and purchasing activities. We created new and realigned existing legal entities; completed intercompany sales of rights to intellectual property, inventory, and fixed assets across different tax jurisdictions; and implemented cost-sharing and intellectual property licensing and royalty agreements between our legal entities. We currently operate legal entities in countries where we conduct supply-chain management, design, and sales operations around the world. In some countries, we maintain multiple entities for tax or other purposes. In addition, we are currently conducting further restructuring activities following our acquisition of Silicon Image as we integrate Silicon Image and its subsidiaries, which include numerous foreign entities, into our existing global tax and corporate structures. These integration activities, changes in tax laws, regulations, future jurisdictional profitability of the Company and its subsidiaries, and related regulatory interpretations in the countries in which we operate may impact the taxes we pay or tax provision we record, which could adversely affect our results of operations.

We are subject to taxation in the United States, Singapore, and other countries. Future effective tax rates could be affected by changes in the composition of earnings in countries with differing tax rates, changes in the valuation of deferred tax assets and liabilities, or changes in tax laws. We compute our effective tax rate using actual jurisdictional profits and losses. Changes in the jurisdictional mix of profits and losses may cause fluctuations in the effective tax rate. Adverse changes in tax rates, our tax assets, and tax liabilities could negatively affect our results in the future.

We make no assurance as to what taxes we pay or the ability to estimate our future effective tax rate because of, among other things, uncertainty regarding the tax policies of the jurisdictions where we operate. In particular, we anticipate that the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act, enacted December 22, 2017, will impact us. While we are able to quantify or estimate the effects of some of the provisions now in the act, we do not know of all of the rules the Internal Revenue Service ("IRS") will enact to fully implement the tax law changes, or the IRS' interpretations of the changes. We also continue to analyze and understand the changes and the impacts on us, including the indirect impacts that

result from how our industry or we might modify behaviors in a response to the new tax law structure. We also provide no assurance that estimates we provide to quantify the effect of the changes may be accurate.

Product quality problems could lead to reduced revenue, gross margins, and net income.

In general, we warrant our products for varying lengths of time against non-conformance to our specifications and certain other defects. Because our products, including hardware, software, and intellectual property cores, are highly complex and increasingly incorporate advanced technology, our quality assurance programs may not detect all defects, whether manufacturing defects in individual products or systematic defects that could affect numerous shipments. Inability to detect a defect could result in a diversion of our engineering resources from product development efforts, increased engineering expenses to remediate the defect, and increased costs due to customer accommodation or inventory impairment charges. On occasion we have also repaired or replaced certain components, made software fixes, or refunded the purchase price or license fee paid by our customers due to product or software defects. If there are significant product defects, the costs to remediate such defects, net of reimbursed amounts from our vendors, if any, or to resolve warranty claims may adversely affect our revenue, gross margins, and net income.

#### **Table of Contents**

The nature of our business makes our revenue and gross margin subject to fluctuation and difficult to predict with accuracy, which could have an adverse impact on our business and our ability to provide forward-looking revenue and gross margin guidance.

In addition to the challenging market conditions we may face, we have limited visibility into the demand for our products, particularly new products, because demand for our products depends upon our products being designed into our end customers' products and those products achieving market acceptance. Due to the complexity of our customers' designs, the design to volume production process for many of our customers requires a substantial amount of time, frequently longer than a year. In addition, we are dependent upon "turns," orders received and turned for shipment in the same quarter. These factors make it difficult for us to accurately forecast future sales and project quarterly revenues. The difficulty in forecasting future sales weakens our ability to project our inventory requirements, which could result, and in the past has resulted, in inventory write-downs or failure to meet customer product demands in a timely manner. While we may give guidance, the difficulty in forecasting revenues as well as the relative customer and product mix of those revenues limits our ability to provide accurate forward-looking revenue and gross margin guidance.

Reductions in the average selling prices of our products could have a negative impact on our gross margins.

The average selling prices of our products generally decline as the products mature or may decline as we compete for market share or customer acceptance in competitive markets. We seek to offset the decrease in selling prices through yield improvement, manufacturing cost reductions, and increased unit sales. We also seek to continue to develop higher value products or product features that increase, or slow the decline of, the average selling price of our products. However, we cannot guarantee that our ongoing efforts will be successful or that they will keep pace with the decline in selling prices of our products, which could ultimately lead to a decline in revenues and have a negative effect on our gross margins.

If we are unable to adequately protect our intellectual property rights, our financial results and our ability to compete effectively may suffer.

Our success depends in part on our proprietary technology and we rely upon patent, copyright, trade secret, mask work, and trademark laws to protect our intellectual property. We intend to continue to protect our proprietary technology, however, we may be unsuccessful in asserting our intellectual property rights or such rights may be invalidated, violated, circumvented, or challenged. From time to time, third parties, including our competitors, have asserted against us patent, copyright, and other intellectual property rights to technologies that are important to us. Third parties may attempt to misappropriate our intellectual property through electronic or other means or assert infringement claims against us in the future. Such assertions by third parties may result in costly litigation, indemnity claims, or other legal actions, and we may not prevail in such matters or be able to license any valid and infringed patents from third parties on commercially reasonable terms. This could result in the loss of our ability to import and sell our products or require us to pay costly royalties to third parties in connection with sales of our products. Any infringement claim, indemnification claim, or impairment or loss of use of our intellectual property could materially adversely affect our financial condition and results of operations.

A material change in the agreements governing encryption keys we use could place additional restrictions on us, or our distributors or contract manufacturers, which could restrict product shipment or significantly increase the cost to track products throughout the distribution chain.

Many of the components in our products contain encryption keys used in connection with High Definition Content Protection ("HDCP"). The regulation and distribution of these encryption keys are controlled through license agreements with Digital Content Protection ("DCP"), a wholly owned subsidiary of Intel Corporation. These license

agreements have been modified by DCP from time to time, and such changes could impact us, our distributors, and our customers. An important element of both HDMI and MHL is the ability to implement link protection for high definition ("HD"), and more recently, 4K UltraHD, content. We implement various aspects of the HDCP link protection within certain parts we sell. We also, for the benefit of our customers, include the necessary HDCP encryption keys in parts we ship to customers. These encryption keys are provided to us from DCP. We have a specific process for tracking and handling these encryption keys. If DCP changes any of the tracking or handling requirements associated with HDCP encryption keys, we may be required to change our manufacturing and distribution processes, which could adversely affect our manufacturing and distribution costs associated with these products. If we cannot satisfy new requirements for the handling and tracking of encryption keys, we may have to cease shipping or manufacturing certain products.

#### **Table of Contents**

Our participation in consortia for the development and promotion of industry standards in certain of our target markets, including the HDMI, MHL, and WirelessHD standards, requires us to license some of our intellectual property for free or under specified terms and conditions, which makes it easier for others to compete with us in such markets.

An element of our business strategy includes participating in consortia to establish industry standards in certain of our target markets; promoting and enhancing specifications; and developing and marketing products based on those specifications and future enhancements. We intend to continue participating in consortia that develop and promote the HDMI, MHL, and WirelessHD specifications. In connection with our participation in these consortia, we make certain commitments regarding our intellectual property, in each case with the effect of making certain of our intellectual property available to others, including our competitors, desiring to implement the specification in question. For example, we must license specific elements of our intellectual property to others for use in implementing the HDMI specification, including enhancements, as long as we remain part of the consortium. Also, we must agree not to assert certain necessary patent claims against other members of the MHL consortium, even if those members may have infringed upon those patents in implementing the MHL specification.

Accordingly, certain companies that implement these specifications in their products may use specific elements of our intellectual property to compete with us. Although in the case of the HDMI and MHL consortia, there are annual fees and royalties associated with the adopters' use of the technology, we make no assurance that our shares of such annual fees and royalties will adequately compensate us for having to license or refrain from asserting our intellectual property. In September 2016, the Founders of the HDMI consortium, of which we are a member, amended the Founders Agreement resulting in changes to our role as agent for the HDMI consortium and to the model for sharing adopter fee revenues. Under the terms of the agreement, our role as the agent was terminated effective January 1, 2017 and a new independent entity was appointed to act as the new HDMI licensing agent with responsibility for licensing and the distribution of royalties among Founders. As a result of the amended model for sharing adopter fee revenue, we will be entitled to a reduced share of adopter fees paid by parties adopting the HDMI standard.

Our revenue depends, in part, on the continued adoption and widespread implementation of the HDMI and MHL specifications.

Our future revenue depends, in part, upon the continued adoption and widespread implementation of the HDMI and MHL specifications. From time to time, competing standards have been established which negatively affect the success of existing standards or jeopardize the creation of new standards. Our failure to continue to drive innovation in the MHL specifications could have an adverse effect on our business going forward.

MHL has not been widely adopted, and if manufacturers who have included MHL in their designs decide that MHL is no longer necessary or cost-effective as a product feature, they could choose to omit the MHL functionality (and our product) from their designs. Such decisions would adversely affect our revenues.

As successor-in-interest to Silicon Image, we have granted Intel Corporation certain rights with respect to our intellectual property, which could allow Intel to develop products that compete with ours or otherwise reduce the value of our intellectual property.

Silicon Image entered into a patent cross-license agreement with Intel in which each of them granted the other a license to use the patents filed by the grantor prior to a specified date, except for use related to identified types of products. We believe that the scope of this license to Intel excludes our current products and anticipated future products. Intel could, however, exercise its rights under this agreement to use certain of our patents received in the acquisition of Silicon Image to develop and market other products that compete with ours, without payment to us. Additionally, Intel's rights to these patents could reduce the value of the patents to any third-party who otherwise

might be interested in acquiring rights to use these patents in such products. Finally, Intel could endorse competing products, including a competing digital interface, or develop its own proprietary digital interface. Any of these actions could substantially harm our business and results of operations.

Litigation and unfavorable results of legal proceedings could adversely affect our financial condition and operating results.

From time to time we are subject to various legal proceedings and claims that arise out of the ordinary conduct of our business. Certain claims may not yet be resolved, including any that are discussed under "Note 16 - Contingencies" contained in the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, and additional claims may arise in the future. Results of legal proceedings cannot be predicted with certainty. Regardless of merit, litigation may be both time-consuming and disruptive to our operations and cause significant expense and diversion of management attention and we may enter into material settlements to avoid these risks. Should we fail to prevail in certain matters, we may be faced with significant monetary damages or injunctive relief against us that could materially and adversely affect our financial condition and operating results and certain portions of our business.

#### **Table of Contents**

We depend upon a third party to provide inventory management, order fulfillment, and direct sales logistics and disruption of these services could adversely impact our business and results of operations.

We rely on a third party vendor to provide cost-effective and efficient supply chain services. Among other activities, these outsourced services relate to direct sales logistics, including order fulfillment, inventory management and warehousing, and distribution of inventory to third party distributors. If our third party supply chain provider were to discontinue services for us or its operations are disrupted as a result of a fire, earthquake, act of terrorism, political unrest, governmental uncertainty, war, disease, or other natural disaster or catastrophic event, or any other reason, our ability to fulfill direct sales orders and distribute inventory timely, cost effectively, or at all, would be hindered, which could adversely affect our business.

We may have failed to adequately insure against certain risks, and, as a result, our financial condition and results may be adversely affected.

We carry insurance customary for companies in our industry, including, but not limited to, liability, property, and casualty; workers' compensation; and business interruption insurance. We also insure our employees for basic medical expenses. In addition, we have insurance contracts that provide director and officer liability coverage for our directors and officers. Other than the specific areas mentioned above, we are self-insured with respect to most other risks and exposures, and the insurance we carry in many cases is subject to a significant policy deductible or other limitation before coverage applies. Based on management's assessment and judgment, we have determined that it is more cost effective to self-insure against certain risks than to incur the insurance premium costs. The risks and exposures for which we self-insure include, but are not limited to, certain natural disasters, certain product defects, certain matters for which we indemnify third parties, political risk, certain theft, patent infringement, and employment practice matters. Should there be a catastrophic loss due to an uninsured event (such as an earthquake) or a loss due to adverse occurrences in any area in which we are self-insured, our financial condition or operating results could be adversely affected.

We compete with others to attract and retain key personnel, and any loss of, or inability to attract, such personnel could adversely affect our ability to compete effectively.

We depend on the efforts and abilities of certain key members of management and other technical personnel. Our future success depends, in part, upon our ability to retain such personnel and attract and retain other highly qualified personnel, particularly product engineers who can respond to market demands and required product innovation. In August, the Company announced plans to undertake a search for a new Chief Financial Officer. Competition for such engineering personnel and finance executives is intense and we may not be successful in hiring or retaining new or existing qualified personnel. Additionally, from time to time we have effected restructurings which have eliminated a number of positions. Even if such personnel are not directly affected by the restructuring effort, such terminations can have a negative impact on morale and our ability to attract and hire new qualified personnel in the future. If we lose existing qualified personnel or are unable to hire new qualified personnel, as needed, we could have difficulty competing in our highly-competitive and innovative environment.

# Table of Contents

ITEM 6.	EXHIBITS
Exhibit Number	Description
10.1	Employment Agreement, by and between Lattice Semiconductor Corporation and James R. Anderson, effective September 4, 2018 (incorporated by reference to Exhibit 10.1 of the Company's Current Report on Form 8-K, filed on August 27, 2018)
10.2	Employment Agreement, by and between Lattice Semiconductor Corporation and Stephen Douglass, effective September 4, 2018.
10.3	CFO Notice and Supplemental Separation Benefit Letter dated September 28, 2018
31.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
31.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to Rule 13a-14(a) of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended.
32.1	Certification of Chief Executive Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
32.2	Certification of Chief Financial Officer pursuant to 18 U.S.C. 1350, as adopted pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema Document
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase Document
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase Document
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Labels Linkbase Document
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase Document

# Table of Contents

#### **SIGNATURES**

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the Registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned thereunto duly authorized.

# LATTICE SEMICONDUCTOR CORPORATION (Registrant)

/s/ Max Downing
MAX DOWNING
Chief Financial Officer
(Duly Authorized Officer and Principal Financial and Accounting Officer)

Date: October 29, 2018